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CHAPTER I 

INTRODUCTION 

The bail bond business has evolved through the history 

of the United States to play an important but controversial 

role in today's criminal justice system. An American adap

tation, it was initially designed in post-colonial days to 

meet the needs of a large expanding nation. While it was 

modeled after the Common Law of England, it was altered to 

meet the specific needs of this country. Unlike England 

the United States was money rather than property-oriented 

which led to the replacement of personal sponsorship by 

money security. The Yale Law Journal (1961:967-8) describes 

this development: 

In America . . . emphasis on the individual's absolute 
right to bail led to practical difficulties in a large 
country whose frontier territories beckoned invitingly 
to those with a dim view of their chances for acquit
tal. The initial judicial reaction was to remind the 
party furnishing bail that he was a quasi-judicial 
officer with powers of a jailer, and that he was 
responsible for procuring the accused's attendance at 
trial. But since private sureties could not effec
tively conduct nationwide searches for their intinerant 
charges, their promise to produce the accused gradually 
became a promise merely to pay money should the accused 
fail to appear. This development ushered in the pro
fessional bondsman who saw an opportunity for financial 
gain. 

The right to bail is guaranteed by the Eighth Amendment 

to the Constitution which says, "Excessive bail shall not be 

required nor excessive fines imposed, nor cruel and unusual 

punishment inflicted." The legal purpose of bail is to 

enable the accused to remain at liberty while preparing his 

defense and is based on a presumption of innocence. 

The only lawful reason for requiring bail is to assure 

the defendant's presence at the time of his scheduled court 

appearances. However, Dill (1975:642) advises that 

extremely high bail is routinely set for unprescribed 



purposes including the following: 

. . .--to detain some defendants who are believed 
dangerous or likely to flee, to punish other defendants 
who are regarded as disrespectful or troublesome, and 
to elicit information or confessions from still others. 

The role of the bail bond agent within the criminal 

justice system is to supervise the accused between arrest 

and the disposition of his case as a deterrent to his flight 

from the jurisdiction. This relationship begins when the 

bail bond agent puts up financial security in an amount 

required by the judge at the bail hearing in return for a 

fee paid to the bondsman by the accused, his family or 

friends. Since the occupation of the bail bondsman is 

based more on historical development than legal design, 

Goldfarb (1965:102) concludes, "Bondsmen are products of our 

uniquely commercialized administration of justice, . . . " 

As will be seen in the next chapter, this unique system has 

been analyzed from various perspectives. 



CHAPTER II 

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE 

There has been an unprecedented amount of research of 

the bail system in the last twenty years. This interest has 

been prompted primarily by reform-oriented social 

researchers. 

Most of these studies have concentrated on the dysfunc

tional aspects of the bail bond system and have emphasized a 

need to eliminate the professional bondsman and to institute 

bail reform. Specifically, the bail bond system has been 

characterized as dysfunctional because of unfulfilled job 

responsibilities on the part of the bondsman, discrimination 

in its release decisions and corruption in its business 

methods. 

While many writings, particularly since the fifties, 

have exposed the defects of the bonding system, it con

tinues to thrive without fundamental change in most cities. 

It should be noted, however, that some researchers have out

lined functional aspects of the present bonding system and 

have presented data challenging the critics' major arguments. . . 

The debate continues and one of the purposes of this litera

ture review is to present substantial arguments from both 

sides of the issue. 

Job Responsibilities 

The dual function of the bondsman's role is to provide 

financial security for the release of selected inmates and 

to insure the appearance of these defendants at their appro

priate court settings. To fulfill this latter responsibil

ity, bondsmen are expected to supervise their clients and to 

retrieve bail jumpers. 



Release of clients 

The bondsman is generally credited with playing a sub

stantial role by quickly facilitating pretrial release. 

Operating a service business, the bondsman is available 

twenty-four hours a day to secure the release of inmates 

from jail. Although Beeley (1966:40) is generally critical 

of the bondsman, he says "To the defendant, the profes

sional bondsman, it must be unfortunately admitted, renders 

a service otherwise unavailable." Murphy (I967) finds that 

defendants do not normally have sufficient cash to pay a 

bail bond, and bondsmen can initiate their quick release. 

Finally, Goldfarb (1965:101) adds, ". . . , many defendants 

would be exposed to incarceration for some avoidable hours" 

if not for the availability of bondsmen. Thus critics, as 

well as proponents, admit that release is the one area in 

which the bondsman plays a functional role in the system. 

Supervision of clients 

Theoretically, through close supervision, the bondsman 

can play a substantial role in assuring a defendant's court 

appearance. Wice (1973:21) instructs the reader that sev

eral of.the bondsmen he interviewed " . . . worked long and 

hard at maintaining adequate contact with their clients." 

In accord. Dill (1975:642) concludes, "Court officials . . . 

turn to bail bondsmen for informal cooperation in managing 

the population of arrested persons." Thus careful efforts 

at supervision by some bondsmen are a functional aspect of 

their quasi-judicial role. 

Critics, however, observe that many bondsmen are lax in 

performing their custodial responsibilities. Goldfarb 



(1965:101) contends, "Often bondsmen lose track of defen

dants, maintain minimal contact with them before trial, or 

merely send a reminder note to the defendant to assure his 

presence for trial." In general, critics (Friedland, 1965; 

Murphy, I967; Hoskins, I968) argue that in view of the 

large number of clients retained by many companies, most 

bondsmen have neither the facilities nor the desire to pro

vide personal supervision. 

Perhaps an even more serious criticism of the system is 

the contention that financial security is not a necessity in 

obtaining the defendant's appearance in court. Representa

tives of the Vera Foundation, a pretrial release program in 

New York City suggest. 

In most cases judges approach the question of bail with 
an assumption that unless a threat of financial loss is 
imposed the defendant, who is presumed innocent, will 
flee (and thus in some states become guilty of a second 
crime by failing to appear). Experience would indicate 
that the courts might more logically assume that all 
defendants will return and require rebuttal of the 
assumption by substantive evidence of the liklihood of 
flight (Robinson, 1965:20). 

This contention is evidenced by data showing an equal 

proportion of return at court appearances by those released 

on their own recognizance as by those freed on bail (Foote, 

1962; Friedland, 1965; Paulsen, I966; Murphy, I967; Hoskins, 

1968; Ares et al., I970). If these findings are substan-

iated in other cities by further studies, it will place 

serious doubt on the value of the role of the bondsman. 

Retrieval of bail .jumpers 

In fulfilling their legal responsibilities, bondsmen 

are also expected to find and return clients who jump bail. 

Dill (1975:667) writes, "Some law-enforcement officials 



claim that the most important service the bondsman renders 

to the state is in retrieving defendants who have 

absconded." Goldfarb (1965:102) also contends that some 

bondsmen " . . . will go far to find a defendant when forfei

ture is imminent. In these cases he serves a distinct 

function. Police may not have the resources to chase minor 

criminals." Murphy (1967) finds that the present evidence 

indicates that the default rate for defendants released to a 

bondsman is low. Bondsmen attribute this success to their 

custodial function and to their ability in capturing and 

returning bail jumpers. 

Findings of other researchers indicate that the bonds

man's role as a retriever does not constitute a meaningful 

service to the criminal justice system. Goldfarb (I965) 

suggests that this process known as "chasing" is usually 

unfruitful. In fact, researchers (Friedland, 1965; Hoskins, 

1968) indicate that those defendants who are returned are 

primarily reapprehended by law enforcement officials rather 

than bondsmen. 

On the other hand, bondsmen have traditionally been 

condemned for the methods they employ when they do retrieve 

fugitive clients. Goldfarb (Time, 1966:74) expresses this 

view of "chasing" by explaining, "These powers would be 

abusable enough in the hands of proper and responsible 

police authority. The same powers in the hands of bondsmen 

are shocking and frightening." 

Thus, critics identify negligence in retrieving prac

tices along with dereliction in supervising responsibilities 

as grounds for defining the role of the bail bondsman as 

dysfunctional. 



Release Decisions 

Many researchers have listed the important purposes of 

bail in pretrial release including the following: (1) pre-

.sumption of innocence, (2) elimination of punishment before 

trial, (3) provision of maximum time to prepare a defense 

and locate witnesses, (4) maintenance of defendant's job 

and income and (5) minimization of the family's hardships 

(Yale Law Journal. I96I; Botein, 1964; Sutherland and 

Cressey, I966; Hoskins, I968). 

The right to bail before trial in non-capital cases is 

guaranteed by statutory, as well as constitutiona] law, and 

the Supreme Court says, 

This traditional right to freedom before conviction 
permits the unhampered preparation of a defense, and 
serves to prevent the infliction of punishment prior to 
conviction. Unless this right to bail before trial is 
preserved, the presumption of innocence, secured only 
after centuries of struggle, would lose its meaning 
(Foote, 1954:1031). 

This guaranteed right to bail does net always result in 

release, however. If the defendant is unable to pay the 

bond fee, to provide collateral or to meet the "good risk" 

criteria, then the court's decision to allow pretrial 

release may be overridden by a bondsman's decision to refuse 

to post the bond (Yale Law Journal, I96I; McCarthy and Wald, 

1964-5; Friedland, 1965; Goldfarb, 1965; Paulsen, I966; 

Murphy, I967; Hoskins, I968; Ares et al., 1970). 

The bondsman's dominant role in controlling the mecha

nisms of release are described by Judge Skelly Wright of the 

United States District Court, who states: 

The professional bondsmen hold the keys to the jail in 
their pockets. They determine for whom they will act 
as surety--who in their judgment is a good risk. The 
bad risk in their judgment, and the ones who are unable 
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to pay the bondsmen's fee, remain in jail. The court 
and the commissioners are relegated to the relatively 
unimportant chore of fixing the amount of bail (Wice 
and Simon, 1970:61). 

Critics argue that requiring financial resources leads 

directly to economic and class discrimination. In I963 

alone, it was estimated that 1,500,000 defendants stayed in 

jail for lack of money to afford the costs of bail bonds 

(Goldfarb, I965). Statistics (Wice, 1973:22) indicate that 

"Approximately 20 percent of all defendants charged with 

felonies or more serious misdemeanors are unable to secure 

their pretrial release and are confined." 

In 1966 Lyndon B. Johnson emphasized this discrimi

nation saying, "The defendant with means can afford to pay 

bail. He can afford to buy his freedom. But the poorer 

defendant cannot pay the price. He languishes in jail, 

^. . . before trial" (Wice, 1974:34). 

Many critics lay direct blame on the bondsman for per

petuating this inequality. As a private businessman, the 

bondsman " . . . can refuse to provide bail for good reasons, 

bad reasons, or no reasons" (Goldfarb, 1965:115)' For not 

providing effective mechanisms for the release of indigent 

accused, the critics condemn the bondsman's role as dys

functional based on its discriminatory selection of clients. 

In answer to this argument, other researchers claim 

that the impression that bondsmen play a key role in 

determining whether a defendant will obtain pretrial release 

is a view that exaggerates the bondsman's influence in such 

determinations. Dill (1975:653) suggests. 

Both the bail schedule and the bail hearing lead to 
decisions that discriminate against sizeable pro
portions of the defendant population . . . But it is 
mistaken to attribute these discriminatory results to 
bail bondsmen, given the economics of the situation in 
general and the bondsmen's inclinations to seek profits 
in particular. 



Perhaps the blame for discrimination against the indi

gent accused should rest rather with the inequitable mech

anisms involved in bail setting procedures. If this is 

true, elimination of the bail bondsman may not be necessary 

to bring about equal availability of pretrial release. 

Business Methods 

Bondsmen have long been perceived as corrupt and unde

sirable businessmen operating within the criminal justice 

system. This negative image is fostered by the remarks of 

researchers, newspaper reporters and bondsmen themselves. 

This criticism comes in the forms of general indictments of 

the work and the character of bondsmen and in specific alle

gations of the illegality of their business practices. 

First, critics have denounced the role bondsmen play in 

the criminal justice system. A New York City Bar Asso

ciation report suggests that bondsmen " . . . constitute the 

greatest danger of corruption to the administration of crim

inal justice" (Murphy, 1967:375)- Specifically, a New York 

City judge, John Murtagh feels, "Bondsmen have done more 

than any ether group to lower the prestige and destroy the 

integrity of the criminal court system" (Goldfarb, I965: 

116). Others (Ares et al., 1970:147) consider him to be 

". . , , a troublesome participant who dominates the United 

States bail scene." 

Critics also project an unflattering characterization 

of the type of individuals who assume jobs as bondsmen. 

Richard Starnes, a reporter for the Rocky Mountain News 

concludes, 

. . . the typical bondsman is a cynical, hard-bitten 
resident of the half-world peopled by untalented 
lawyers with their offices in their hats, process 
servers, and others who fatten on the awesome 
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difficulties of people in law trouble (Goldfarb, I965: 
92). 

Beeley (1966:39) pictures the bondsman as ". . .a 

major evil in our American administration of justice, 

. . ." Goldfarb (1965:101-2) contends. 

Many, too many, agents are undesirable persons, former 
felons, and generally repugnant characters . . . . He 
lives on the law's inadequacy and his fellowman's 
troubles. He gives nothing in return, or so little as 
to serve no overriding utilitarian purpose. 

Finally, even bondsmen contribute to this image by 

criticizing their own profession. One New York bondsman 

confesses, "It's a crummy business. I wish that they would 

outlaw it" (Goldfarb, 1965:92). Sam Adler, a Los Angeles 

bondsman for thirty years admits, "I hate the business. 

It's one of the crappiest businesses in the world. No one 

likes you . . . clerks, judges, cops, lawyers . . . every

body thinks you're a crook" (Martinez, 1976:1). 

In support of this condemning view, critics speci

fically accuse bail bondsmen of using illegal business 

methods. They point out that the practices of collusion 

with attorneys, court officials and law enforcement officers, 

and cooperation with organized crime have all been verified 

by studies in different cities (Foote, 1954; Friedland, I965; 

Goldfarb, I965; Paulsen, I966; Sutherland and Cressey, I966; 

Murphy, I967; Wice, 1974; Dill, 1975)- While some of these 

studies indicate flagrant violations, Dill (1975:647) sug

gests. 

Many bondsmen seek to develop illegal ways of gaining 
access to potential clients and transforming them into 
paying customers. They also attempt to cultivate 
informal exchange relationships with police, judges, 
and other officials for the information, protection and 
administrative influence—in short, the business 
advantages--that such relationships can provide. 

In light of this unflattering characterization of bondsmen 
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and in view of documented cases of illegal operational pro

cedures, critics offer corruption of business methods as 

further proof that the role of the bondsman is dysfunc

tional . 

Other studies indicate that the stereotyped image of 

the corrupt bondsman is overemphasized. Dill (1975:643) 

explains, 

What little is known about the role of the bail bonds
man has been strongly biased by the findings of reform 
oriented investigators. Grand jury studies ,̂  legisla
tive investigations, and journalistic expose's have por
trayed bondsmen as "fixers" of cases, corrupters of 
police and judges, and peddlers of illegitimate influ
ence. In short, bail bondsmen typically have been 
viewed as essential links in chains of official cor
ruption. Such findings contain an element of truth, of 
course, but it is hardly surprising that bail bondsmen 
in corrupt jurisdictions participate in corrupting 
practices. 

In fact, many bondsmen today are basically typical business

men. Wice (1974:34) reminds the reader that 

Bondsmen have traditionally been pictured as heavy-set, 
cigar-chomping, sinister individuals who are social 
parasites, living off the misfortunes of others . . . . 
However, the contemporary bondsman no longer fits this 
s te re o type d image. 

George L. Wills, the Executive Director of the American 

Society of Professional Bail Bondsmen, informs the reader 

that 
It is Charged f sic, throughoutj that Bondsmen associate 
with Thieves and Crooks, it is unfortunate but true as 
we do not receive our business from Priests and Bishops. 
However because three apples in a barrel are bad you do 
not condemn the whole barrel. The average Bondsman is a 
Home owner. Tax payer, family businessman who operates 
his business in a Professional Manner (Goldfarb, I965: 
121). 

Thus at the other end of the spectrum, some evidence indi

cates that perhaps bondsmen in certain localities are not 

guilty of using corrupt business practices. 
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In summarizing, there are opposing findings in the pro

ceeding literature review. There is evidence to support the 

contentions that the bondsman plays a functional role by 

providing quick release and by following through with super

vising and retrieving responsibilities. On the other hand, 

there are considerable findings that indicate the bondsman's 

role is dysfunctional because of his unfulfilled occupational 

responsibilities, discrimination in his release decisions 

and corruption in his business methods. Supporters of this 

viewpoint urge that radical reforms in the bail bond system 

should be instituted. 

Elimination Of Bail Bondsmen 

Proponents of radical bail bond reform urge the total 

elimination of the bondsman from the administration of crim

inal justice. As alternatives to the present bail system, 

two distinct plans have been designed and implemented in the 

legal systems of certain cities across the nation. 

Ten percent plan 

The 10 percent plan was originated by Illinois law

makers to improve their bail system. One drafter of this 

legislation notes that the "Ten percent provision is 

designed to restore the administration of bail to the courts 

. . . and to eliminate the professional bondsman from the 

criminal justice process" (Murphy, 1967:376). 

The plan provides for defendants to fulfill their bond 

requirements by making a cash deposit directly to the court 

equalling 10 percent of the bond's face value. When the 

case is disposed of, the court clerk refunds 90 percent of 

their deposit to defendants who have voluntarily appeared 
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at their court settings. 

However, Goldfarb (1965:105) points out the drawbacks 

to this new program by reporting, "Some resourceful bondsmen 

have circumvented the new Illinois law . . . they make loans 

to defendants who do not have the 10 percent to deposit with 

the court, and charge exorbitant interest fees for this 

'social service.'" In view of this problem, it appears that 

this plan has neither eliminated discrimination in the 

release process or corruption in bondsmen's business 

methods. 

Release on recognizance 

In 1961 Louis Schweitzer offered a second alternative 

to the present bail system by establishing and endowing the 

Vera Foundation in New York City. Its purpose is to use a 

staff of law students to interview new inmates, to verify 

obtained information concerning family ties, length of 

employment, length of residence and other pertinent ques

tions, and to make recommendations to the court for release 

without bond (Oberdorfer, 1964). 

In 1967 the President's Commission on Law Enforcement 

and Administration of Justice recommended the following 

policy: 

Bail projects should be undertaken at the state, 
county, and local levels to furnish judicial officers 
with sufficient information to permit the pre-trial 
release without financial condition of all but that 
small portion of defendants who present a high risk of 
flight or dangerous acts prior to trial (Wice and 
Simon, 1970:6o). 

Again, however, the Vera Foundation's program has dete

riorated with an increased failure to assure the defendant's 

presence in court. When the project became a regular part 

of the court structure, the no-show rates went from I.3 



14 

percent to 6.4 percent (Time, 1973). 

Therefore, while some of the defects of the present 

bail system have been eliminated by reform programs, many 

of the old criticisms, as well as newly created problems, 

are plaguing these projects. In conjunction with this par

tial failure of bail reform programs, some researchers still 

contend that the bail bond agent is capable of playing a 

substantial role in the criminal justice system. Since most 

of these studies have been conducted in metropolitan areas 

with extremely large populations, one purpose of this study 

is to explore the general operation of the bail bond system 

in a relatively smaller urban area in an effort to determine 

if the role the bondsman is assuming in the criminal justice 

system there reflects these same controversial issues. A 

schema of the selected problems for this research is one of 

the subjects of the next chapter. 



CHAPTER III 

STATEMENT OF THE PROBLEM AND IViETHODOLOGY 

"Despite its obvious importance, the administration 

of the bail system has been one of the most neglected areas 

in legal and criminological research" (Foote, 1962:18). 

Dill (1975:643), in the latest published study of the bail 

system, still submits, "The bondsman has never been 

regarded as playing a substantial enough part in the crim

inal justice process to merit careful analysis." While 

researchers debate the functionality of the bondsman's role, 

Hoskins (1968:1137) asserts that because of the lack of sub

stantial data ". . .no one knows how well the system 

works." 

All of the cited studies have looked at the bail 

system through the use of a legal or reform approach. Thus 

it may be enlightening to inspect the bonding business from 

a different viewpoint. This study will draw upon elements 

of occupational sociology to look anew at these controversial 

issues of unfulfilled job responsibilities, discrimination 

in release decisions and corruption of business methods in 

regard to the bondsman. Occupational sociology is defined 

by Smigel et al. (1972:101) as 

An analysis of the professions and occupations; the 
study of the range, history, social origins and typical 
career patterns of selected occupations; the influence 
of factors such as sex, education, and minority group 
membership upon a profession or occupation and on its 
selection; and the effect of professions and other 
occupations upon the social structure. 

Work is a basic human social process that is found in 

all societies. In fact, according to Bryant (1972:75) "The 

activity of work is a significant and pivotal force in the 

life . . . of a society." Within a society such as that of 

the United States with the large absolute number of jobs set 

within an elaborate division of labor, most individuals are 

15 
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expected to work during most of their life. 

It has long been understood that man is shaped by the 

nature of his work. Even the thirteenth century Arab social 

historian, Ibn Khaldun, suggested, "The difference between 

different people arises out of the differences in their 

occupations" (Bryant, 1968:75). Likewise, Hughes (1951:31-) 
comments, 

. . . a man's work is one of the more important parts 
of his social identity, of his self, indeed, or his 
fate, in the one life he has to lead, for there is 
something almost as irrevocable about choice of occu
pation as there is about choice of mate. 

It thus appears that occupations are an important area 

of study for sociologists. According to Bryant (1968:78), 

When one considers the prominent place of work in our 
daily lives as well as our preoccupation with its 
social implications, the sociological study of work 
appears patently relevant in our modern industrial and 
bureaucratic society. 

Finally, Hughes (1951:314) feels that sociologists should 

apply occupational sociology because 

In our particular society, work organization looms so 
large as a separate and specialized system of thint̂ s 
and work experience is so fateful a part of every man's 
life, that we cannot make much headway as students of 
society and of social psychology without using work as 
one of our main laboratories. 

Therefore, the study of occupations can introduce the 

researcher to new, or at least different, facets of how a 

particular job effects the social order. For this reason, 

and because work is so vital to the individual within the 

society, this particular perspective has been chosen for 

the format of this research. 

This thesis, a study of the occupation of bail bond 

agents in one urban area seeks to (1) describe the under

lying structure (the patterned interactional components) 

within which the agent operates, including occupational 



ecology (work setting and social networks), occupational 

control (state and local regulations) and occupational 

change (historical and future trends), (2) trace the career 

of the bonding agent from recruitment through apprenticeship 

and occupational performance to exit, and finally (3) exam

ine the agents' attitudes toward their occupation and 

selected others' attitudes toward bondsmen in general. 

Occupational Structure 

This study is concerned with an articulation of occu

pational ecology by describing the work setting (the physi

cal environment, the offices, the jail and the courthouse) 

and by examining the various social networks which emerge in 

the context of occupational role performance (relationships 

with law enforcement officials, court officials, surety com

panies and lawyers). 

Another facet of the study involves an investigation of 

the legal regulations used in controlling local bonding com

panies. In conjunction, the paper probes the nature of the 

methods used in imposing these legal standards on the 

agents. In addition, this paper analyzes the historical 

development of the structure of the bonding business in this 

city. Further it presents information and attitudes of the 

interviewed bondsmen concerning possible forthcoming changes 

Occupational Career 

This project seeks to identify the mechanisms of 

recruitment by looking at data on when, where and why bonds

men initiated their entry into this occupation. It also 

considers the actual training and socialization involved in 

their apprenticeship with emphasis placed on the motivation 
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for continuing their careers. 

This study produces an inquiry into the mechanisms 

associated with actual occupational role performance. The 

mass of the study seeks to descriptively summarize the prac

tices of (1) release, (2) supervision, (3) cost, collateral 

and collection, (4) retrieval, (5) surrender and (6) for

feiture . Attention is given the occupational exit probing 

both decisions and problems in regard to retirement and 

revocation of license. 

Occupational Attitudes 

Another element of this project is to conceptualize the 

bond agents' attitudes toward their occupation primarily by 

profiling their justifications of the present system. 

Finally, the study provides information concerning the 

attitudes of other members of the criminal justice system, 

clients of bonding companies and members of the general 

public in an effort to document the perceptions of the occu

pation held by selected others. To elicit relevant data to 

analyze the facets involved in these three areas of struc

ture, career and attitudes the following methodological 

procedures were utilized. 

Methodology 

This study focuses on data collected from eleven bond

ing agents and two retired bondsmen in a southwest city of 

approximately 200,000 utilizing a stratified enumeration 

sample. These subjects consist of representatives from six 

different bonding firms. They range in age from mid-

twenties to the mid-seventies. They range in experience 

from twenty-two years to three months with six having at 
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least twelve years. Two of those interviewed are females, 

and one male is Chicane. 

Data are also included from interviews with selected 

others including court officials, law enforcers and bondint:; 

companies' clients. Also, the results of a questionnaire 

administered to college introductory sociology classes are 

included. 

Data were collected through direct observation and a 

quasi-structured interview schedule administered to the bail 

bond agents over a three week period. These interviews were 

conducted at the bondsmen's offices, the courthouse, the 

jail and other available locations. The interview schedule 

covers the aforementioned three major areas. Occupational 

Structure, Occupational Career and Occupational Attitudes. 

Summarizing, then, this study is an effort to look at 

the occupation of bail bond agents through a review of the 

literature, as well as through the eyes of the agents them

selves. It is hoped that this contributes to the literature 

in sociology in general, and specifically to the areas of 

occupational sociology, deviance and criminology. 



CHAPTER IV 

OCCUPATIONAL STRUCTURE 

The first major area of concern of this paper is the 

analysis of the underlying structure of the bail bond busi

ness. Looking at these patterned interactional components 

provides a description of the "milieu" within which the 

bondsman operates. 

Occupational Ecology 

From bonding company to bonding company and city to 

city across the country, the work settings and various 

social networks appear similar in many ways. A close 

inspection of the occupational ecology is basic for an 

understanding of other more specific aspects of their work. 

Work setting 

Bondsmen expend considerable time in performing their 

duties at the city and county jails and the courthouse, but 

the largest percentage of .their day is spent in their 

offices waiting for potential clients to contact them. The 

six bonding companies in the city are all located within six 

blocks of both the jails and the courthouse, and four are 

within one block. 

Both the exterior appearance and the interior fur

nishings of all offices are quite similar. Since the jails 

and the courthouse are located in the oldest section of the 

downtown area, the bonding businesses, too, are situated in 

older buildings typical of the vicinity. The building 

fronts are constructed primarily of large plate glass win

dows bearing large paintings of the name of the company, the 

names of the specific bondsmen and their phone number. The 

information on three of the companies' windows can be read 
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easily from the cells of the county jail. Bondsmen seem to 

be quite aware of the potential value of their business 

signs. One company had recently erected a large sign atop 

their building, and one of their bonding agents humorously 

explains that it would be good for the business because 

"Marijuana smokers will see it while they are high, and 

crooks flying into town to commit a crime can see it from 

the airplane." 

The buildings contain large reception areas manned by 

one or more secretaries where most of the interactions 

between bondsmen and clients take place. In the rear area, 

there are one to a number of smaller offices where more pri

vate affairs are handled. The division of space adds an 

air of professionality to the business operation. 

Wice (1974:35) finds, "These differences in physical 

environment are matched by the differences in character and 

conduct exhibited by the bondsmen." The present study also 

suggests that while the furnishings are similar in nature, 

the office decor definitely differs in aesthetic quality. 

Always present are large desks with a number of telephones, 

several chairs structured from straight-backs to swivel-

cushioned loungers, couches, filing cabinets and a number of 

green chalk boards used to list clients set for upcoming 

docket calls. These articles appear to be the basic neces

sities in operating the business. However, other objects 

in one or more buildings include coke machines, cots and 

televisions which help to break the monotony of the wait 

associated with the job. The reception areas are also 

dotted with wall hangings differing from bail jumper wanted 

posters to Better Business Bureau plaques to oriental art 

pieces. These elements are combined to make up the physical 

environment within which the bondsman works. These basic 

architectural trappings lend a type of legitimacy to the 
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bondsman's interactions within operative social networks; 

more so than if they worked "out of their hats." 

Social networks 

Regardless of the particular company, there is a con

tinuing maintenance of various social networks within which 

the bondsmen operate. An inspection of these relationships 

gives insight into the intricacies involved in the bonds

man's day to day interactions. 

Relationship with law 
enforcement officials 

One social network involves various types of relation

ships with the sheriff and his deputies. Bondsmen come in 

frequent daily contact with these law enforcement officials 

in the context of gaining prisoners' releases. Bonding 

agents report considerable cooperation between themselves 

and members of the sheriff's office. They also specify 

three distinct situations in which they work hand-in-hand. 

Periodically, the law enforcers play a secondary role 

in assisting bondsmen in retrieving bail jumpers. When a 

fugitive client is rearrested either within or outside of 

the state, the bondsmen often contacts the sheriff to send 

deputies to the holding jail to pick up the fugitive and 

return him to the local jail. In return for this service, 

the bonding company is responsible for refunding the travel

ing expenses of the deputies. This service saves the bond

ing agents time and effort and means a small financial bonus 

for the sheriff's deputies. 

In another type of situation, the sheriff, out of cour

tesy, will notify the bonding company when he receives a new 
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warrant on one of their clients out on bail. This gives the 

bonding company an option to locate and bring in that 

client. If the bondsman elects this option, he locates his 

client and takes him to the jail where the sheriff serves 

this new warrant. Again, this benefits both the hondinc: 

company and the sheriff's department. As one bondsman 

explains this cooperation. 

It works two ways. We help them and they help us. Say 
we have been on bond for someone, and the sheriff gets 
another warrant on him. Then they call us and ask if 
we are still on bond for him. If we are, we say yes. 
We contact our client and have him come in our office. 
We go over to the sheriff's and get the warrant issued. 
Then we can post the bond. Otherwise if we don't want 
to go get him, then we give the sheriff the information 
we have on him like where he might be working or living 
or where his mom lives. See this all works two ways. 
If they have a warrant for a man, they are doing us a 
favor by calling us and telling us that they have that 
warrant and asking us if we want to get him in. A per
son is much more likely to be nervous about a sheriff 
coming out to see him than he is about his bondsman. 
It helps us, and it helps the sheriff. 

Finally, the law enforcement officials and bonding com

pany agents cooperate in efforts to locate defendants from 

time to time by exchanging information concerning the 

client's place of residence, family members' places of resi

dence, client's place of employment and other pertinent 

facts. 

Several studies (Friedland, 1965; Goldfarb, 1965; 

Paulsen, I966) infer illegal collusion between bondsmen and 

law enforcement officials in the release process, but this 

study found no such substantiated evidence, only allegations 

of occasional subtle shows of favoritism between certain 

bondsmen and jail employees. In general, the findings indi

cate that all bondsmen, as well as representatives of the 

sheriff's department, perceive their relationship as 
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mutually productive. This interaction is most notably 

marked by a spirit of cooperation. 

Relationship with 
court officials 

Some studies (Goldfarb, I965; Murphy, I967; Wice, 1974) 

report collusion and fee-splitting agreements between court 

officials and bondsmen. In this investigation, to the con

trary, bonding agents contend that they have only minimal 

involvment with judges and almost no contact with the court 

bailiffs. One bondsman summarizes this relationship. "I 

work better with some court officials than others. We don't 

come in contact with a judge very often unless we surrender 

a client or unless we take a client over there that a judge 

asks to see that doesn't have an attorney." Thus, the pri

mary interaction with judges appears to be of a formal 

nature during surrender and forfeiture procedures. 

Relationship with 
surety companies 

Surety companies dominate the bail bond business in 

most states. In this type of social network, large insur

ance companies financially stand behind the bonds written by 

their bonding agents in return for substantial profits. 

However, at the time of this study, all bonding companies 

were privately owned by local residents. Most of the owners 

are longtime prominent local citizens who have a public-

image to uphold. Many of them are involved in community 

activities and feel a strong attachment to their city. 

Unlike surety company owners who may not even live in the 

state where their bond agents operate nor actually be 
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directly involved in the operation of the bonding business, 

the individuals in this study are effected socially, as well 

as occupationally, by their behavior as bondsmen. This 

basic difference may be responsible for the seemingly more 

ethical behavior detected among bondsmen in this city. 

Relationships with lawyers 

Representatives of all bonding companies prefer that 

their clients retain lawyers, and some, through contractual 

agreements, demand it. Some companies will not obtain a 

release from jail for a client who is not represented by a 

lawyer, and others will surrender a client who does not hire 

an attorney before the first docket call (For more infor

mation on the docket call see Appendix B). This emphasis on 

retaining a lawyer was expressed by one bondsman as he con

tends, "I don't care if they have a lawyer when I get them 

out, but I flat demand that they retain one before the first 

docket call." 

As an incentive to the bondee, and because it saves the 

bondsman time and effort, most bondsmen make it a policy to 

reduce the bond fee for misdemeanor offenses from 15 to 10 

percent for bonds made on lawyer referral where it can be 

demonstrated that the attorney will definitely be handling 

the case. One bondsman offers the following justification 

for this reduction: 

If a lawyer sends them, and they are definitely hired, I 
only charge 10 percent on misdemeanor bonds. It takes 
less time when they have a lawyer, and I don't have to 
take them to docket call. So for 5 percent less—well, 
I can afford it because it cuts down on my work. But, 
the lawyer doesn't get any kickback. 

All bondsmen note that at least from time to time, 

attorneys refer clients to them. They explain that attorneys 
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usually refer these clients because many prefer not to get 

up in the middle of the night to obtain a release. These 

referrals are important to the success of some companies as 

one bondsman points out. "If you have a big operation and a 

high overhead, you got to make a lot of bonds, so you need a 

lawyer or so sending you some business. However, if I let a 

client contact me it works out better than if the lawyer 

does." Attorneys may legally refer clients to bondsmen, but 

bondsmen cannot refer clients to lawyers because reciprocal 

client-sharing agreements between lawyers and bondsmen are 

forbidden by state statute. 

Other researchers (Foote, 1954; Goldfarb, 1965; Murphy, 

1967; Wice, 1974) have uncovered evidence of kickback agree

ments between bondsmen and lawyers. Dill (1975) points out 

that the bondsmen he interviewed assumed that these client-

sharing agreements are universal. This investigation 

learned that informal types of client-sharing agreements do 

exist in this city. Especially if a client asks about a 

good lawyer, some bondsmen will provide him with the names 

of a few lawyers that they prefer the client would use. One 

bondsman who refers clients to lawyers gives the following 

description of his general method: 

I give them a list of four or five lawyers who I know 
will handle it for them reasonably, and I would prefer 
the client to use one of them because those lawyers are 
doing business with me. That way I'm not designating 
any certain lawyer. 

A statement by another bondsman further verifies this prac

tice. He explains, "When we get them out, we help them 

with a lawyer. We don't specify a lawyer, but if they ask 

we suggest lawyers that will help them." However, the 

agreements in this study appear to be based strictly on the 

exchange of favors, usually client referrals, rather than on 

cash kickbacks. 
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Representatives of other companies insist, however, 

that they abide strictly by the legal regulations by only 

furnishing clients with the telephone book page which con

tains a listing of all attorneys. They emphasize that they 

have no preference as to who is hired as long as it is a 

lawyer who responsibly represents the client. 

Bondsmen report that there are a number of good crim

inal lawyers in the city, however, they contend that several 

are also irresponsible. One bondsman stated, "iViost criminal 

lawyers don't take care of business and are dog-drunk at 

docket call and don't show." This alleged irresponsibility 

seems to be evidenced by the courtroom observation of the 

absence of one lawyer which caused three bond forfeitures. 

Another bondsman confesses, "It scares me to see some 

clients go to court with some attorneys because all he wants 

is his fee and to plead the client guilty." 

Another aspect of the relationship between lawyers and 

bondsmen is the informal exchange of information. As a mat

ter of common courtesy, bondsmen always check with attorneys 

prior to the first docket call to insure that the defendant 

has definitely hired him. Bonding agents also normally 

notify lawyers prior to surrendering a defendant who is a 

mutual client, and they exchange information concerning 

missing clients. 

Maintenance of each of these social networks is vital 

to the success of the bonding business as it operates in the 

city under question. These relationships comprise the basic 

legal social structure in which the bondsman interacts in 

managing his clients. The nature of these relationships are 

regulated by certain structural controls which are treated 

below. 
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Occupational Control 

The bonding business is legally controlled by both 

state and local regulation. However, an investigation per

taining to the enforcement of these proscriptions reveals 

allegations indicating the persistence of some unethical 

business methods. 

The state bail bond act passed in 1973 provided for 

certain statewide standards and called for the creation of 

city boards to license individual companies, to regulate 

business practices and to enforce adherence to such stan

dards and practices. 

Licensing function 

The board, consisting of three judges, the sheriff and 

the district attorney, is totally responsible for the 

licensing of local bonding companies. The licensing process 

includes the submission of (1) an application, (2) a 

financial statement with an attached schedule of real estate 

holdings, (3) three references from reputable local citizens 

along with (4) a $5,000 cash deposit to be held by the bail 

bond board. Within thirty days after the application is 

made, the state law provides for the county sheriff to visu

ally inspect each listed property. However, the sheriff 

admits. 

The property is not checked too closely primarily 
because of the time factor. In fact, I often delegate 
the responsibility to one of my deputies who drives by 
the property and photographs any existing buildings. 

The sheriff then uses these photographs, the present 

tax estimates (obtained from the court house records) and cer

tified appraisals made by independent appraisers (these are 
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optionally submitted by the applicant) to establish the 

value of the applicant's real estate holdings. 

At the end of the thirty days, at the next regularly 

scheduled bail bond board meeting, a vote is taken which 

requires a majority for approval of the application. To 

date, the board has rejected the application for only one 

bonding company. This decision was based on the fact that 

the applicant had a prior felony conviction. Present 

indictments, previous felony convictions, bankruptcy and 

membership in the state bar association are the primary rea

sons for denying an application. With an approval, the 

bonding license costing $250 yearly is issued which provides 

for the company's owners to write bonds five times the 

amount of the value of their nonexempt real estate. 

Regulating function 

The second function of the bond board is to outline 

local rules and regulations. Interviewed board members con

sider the five-to-one ratio of outstanding bonds to real 

estate the most crucial regulation. To assure compliance 

with this regulation, each bonding company is required to 

submit a list of all bonds they make and dispose of monthly. 

As a further requisite, they must also submit to the sheriff 

a list of total liability quarterly. They are also 

requested to submit a new financial statement each two years 

or at any other time that their real estate holdings 

increase or decrease by as much as $25,000. These extensive 

requirements work to insure compliance by all companies. 

Considerable importance is also attached to two other 

regulations. First, the law forbids the soliciting of 

clients at any place where prisoners are processed or con

fined. Further, client-sharing agreements with lawyers are 
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forbidden even though, as previously stated, some informal 

referral relationships exist in spite of this proscription. 

Although there are a number of other state and local regu

lations, the above rules appear to be the most important 

ones in the day to day operation of the bonding business. 

Enforcing function 

While it is structurally important to the bonding busi

ness to have exacting legal regulations, they are useless 

unless they are strictly and consistently enforced. In 

practice, the local board has seemingly attached differ

ential importance to the enforcement of these various regu

lations . 

Unquestionably, the board attaches considerable impor

tance to the five-to-one ratio regulations. This enforce

ment is evidenced by the recent suspension of the licenses 

of three companies which exceeded the five-to-one ratio in 

their total bond liability. 

However, a number of bonding agents point out abuse of 

this regulation. They allege that bond board members know

ingly allow one particular company to over-estimate the 

value of its property through the misuse of certified 

appraisals. They suggest that property of all bonding com

panies should be appraised by an individual hired by the 

board to eliminate the possibility of over-estimates by pri

vately contracted appraisers. 

Some bondsmen also allege that the sheriff and his 

deputies make a practice of approving and notorizing blank 

bonds for this one company; such bonds are taken out of the 

county and used in the release of inmates in other parts of 

the state. These informants further indicate that while 

these bonds are approved based on local real estate 
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holdings, their use in other parts of the state are not 

reported on their monthly and quarterly reports. If this 

is true, it is possible for a bonding company to partially 

by-pass the five-to-one regulation. While there may be 

loopholes used by one company to write excessive bonds, the 

board seems to strictly enforce the five-to-one ratio that 

is set at the time the license is issued. 

Since the institution of the bonding board armed with 

the power to enforce stricter legal regulations, the few 

so-called "fly-by-night" companies that once operated in 

the city have closed. One informant explains the following 

typical practice where 

Some of these companies were making $30,000 to $50,000 
bonds on people that they knew were bad. These "fly-
by-night" companies would get someone out for $1,000 
hoping that they would go out and get busted again, and 
then they would be in good shape. I don't believe in 
that. I'm not going to get somebody out hoping he'll 
go rob or shoot somebody so I can make a $1,000. But 
that's what they were doing. 

In speaking of these companies, another agent explains, 

These people that the board is trying to get rid of and 
prevent are the kind that get in the business to get in 
and make quite a bit of money and don't intend to take 
care of business. Anybody who is sincerely interested 
in the business like we are intend to be in business 
twenty years from now. 

Other bondsmen allege that these same companies acted as 

fences accepting all types of stolen merchandise as collat

eral on bail bonds. 

While these "fly-by-night" companies have been elimi

nated, illegal practices (including bond "running" and law

yer client-sharing agreements) by still existing companies 

seem to be overlooked or at least tolerated by the board. 

In fact, one board member states, "We have never taken action 

against any company for violating any regulation other than 

the five-to-one ratio." Yet bondsmen mention law violations 
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involving client-stealing. 

As the bondsmen explain, inmates will often place a 

telephone call to them to make arrangements for release. 

But they complain that within the few minutes it takes them 

to reach the jail, another bondsman will arrive and secure 

the release of their client. This problem is emphasized in 

the following incident described by one informant: 

Like recently, a man in the jail called me at home and 
ask me to get him out. We had already posted several 
bonds for him and was on one at that time. While I was 
on the way down to get him out another bonding company 
went over and got him out. But that particular time 
we complained to the sheriff, and they had to bring him 
back to the jail. Then we got him out. 

Another bondsman suggests that client-stealing involves ". . 

. someone in the jail who is running bonds. I think that 

some companies are paying someone or at least giving them 

favors. You know a client would call us and fifteen minutes 

latter someone else would get them out of jail." These 

"runners", who are thought to be jail employees, will, for 

a favor or a payoff from a bonding company, call and notify 

them that a potential client is trying to secure a release 

from jail. However, these informants admit that they have 

little proof to substantiate their assumptions. 

In response to these allegations, the sheriff explains. 

Amidst this competitive atmosphere, there are often 
reports of client-stealing. However, I am confident 
that client-stealing is virtually impossible because 
when an inmate calls a bondsman, the company's name 
is noted on the back of individualized cards kept on 
each inmate. In most instances, the inmate is only 
released to that particular company's representatives 
unless the guy or his family contact more than one com
pany, then it is his decision. 

Aside from the problems of client-stealing, it also 

appears that the board has not totally diminished illegal 

client-sharing agreements with lawyers which has already 
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been discussed. This may be problematic for the board 

because of the subtle and informal nature of these mutual 

referral relationships. 

While more study would be necessary to articulate in 

detail the validity and extent of such allegations, the 

frequency of accusations from various sources points 

toward the widely held notion that such practices exist. 

However, these unethical business practices do not appear 

to approximate the corruptness found by other researchers. 

Most bondsmen feel that the creation of the bond board is 

partially responsible for this difference. According to 

one informant, "The bond board added needed supervision to 

the business." Bondsmen hope that the existence of the bail 

bond board will mean the salvation of the commercial bonds

man by eliminating the chances of another upsurge of uneth

ical companies. One bonding agent expresses this concern 

by emphasizing. 

All in all the bond board is a really good idea. It 
will improve. If it were not for the board and if 
there were no regulations, then eventually we would 
be in the same shape as Illinois and Kentucky where 
they have done away with the professional bondsman. 

On the other hand, bonoFmen are critical of certain 

board rules which have created a need for considerable 

paperwork and other time consuming responsibilities like 

monthly and quarterly reports. The other new requirement 

meriting the most criticism is the more complex and pro

longed process for surrendering clients back into the 

custody of the sheriff. One longtime bondsman remembered 

the days when "To surrender a person you just had to take 

them over to the jail and say that you were through with 

them. Now you have to get a warrant and you have to show 

good reason before that warrant will be issued." Another 

bondsman gave a specific example to show his disgust with 
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the new requirement. 

I made a bond a few months ago on a seventeen-year-old 
boy that I was scared of. His parents begged me and 
told me "Anytime you need him we'll bring him in." 
Well he didn't report or pay so I called his dad. His 
dad told me he left three weeks ago, and I don't know 
where he is. Of course, that's not the story he gave 
me when I got him out. Well about nine or ten one 
night he called me from the jail and told me he had his 
son there and to come get him and put him back in jail. 
But I didn't have a warrant so I couldn't surrender him 
to the sheriff. His dad got mad 'cause I wouldn't put 
him in but I didn't have the warrant, and that's the 
new law. 

The initiation of legal controls has given formal, 

though perhaps not strictly enforced, guidelines to the 

bonding business in this city. In addition, the creation of 

the board has constituted a significant change to the actual 

operation of the bonding business. 

Occupational Change 

Wice and Simon (1970:6o) conclude, "The bail system has 

continued without change for over one-and-a-half centuries." 

To the contrary, the bonding business in this city has 

already undergone two substantial alterations in the last 

quarter century. In addition, some bondsmen forsee other 

possible changes which may yet occur. These are described 

below. 

Historical development 

The commercial bondsman is a relatively new addition 

to the occupational scene in this city. Professional bonds

men began operating in the area around 1955- In earlier 

days most inmates were detained in jail awaiting trial. 
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There were a few individuals who, as a sideline, made bonds 

as a favor to inmates whose lawyer was their personal friend 

or to their own friends. The first major change occurred 

within a matter of months when two bonding companies opened 

for the specific purpose of writing bail bonds. They and a 

few other companies who opened over the years operated with 

the sheriff's approval as the only means of control. 

According to one bondsman, "At one time there was no limit. 

Some people really got into it big and got over-extended 

and lost everything. You just had to get the sheriff's 

approval to post bail." A second longtime bondsman explains 

further,"Well back in those days, I was on bonds for over 

a million but I only had $100,000 on my financial statement. 

Before the board came in you had no limit. In fact, it was 

just in the last five years you had to give a financial 

statement." In 1973 with the passage of the state bail bond 

act, the structure of the local bonding business changed 

again ushering in the present period marked by licensing 

and regulation. Most bail bond agents did not feel threat

ened by these changes in control, but they are uneasy about 

the possibility of further changes. 

Future business trends 

Awareness of bail bond reform programs has led many 

bondsmen to anticipate elimination of their profession from 

the criminal justice system. One bondsman concludes that 

the profession will probably be outlawed if ". . . they 

can ever figure out how to replace them." 

But all the interviewed bondsmen emphasize the func

tional importance of the bondsman in alleviating overcrowd

ing in jails and thus reducing the cost of maintaining these 
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detention centers. They are also quick to point out that 

the bail reform programs are more expensive to the taxpayer. 

One bonding agent who is very concerned about the new pro

grams states, "There are cities that have a whole lot of 

pretrial release, and I've seen papers on the monetary 

figures of bond forfeitures. The cost to the taxpayer is 

really high. The pretrial release system is not a good 

one." These costs are seen in the maintenance of a new com

plex burecracy, the addition of excessive paperwork, the 

employment of more law enforcement officials to retrieve 

runaways and the payment of larger court costs for no-shows. 

As a general summary of their importance, one bondsman con

tends. 

Assuming that no bail bond companies were here and 
they let these people out like in Illinois, then the 
county and the state would have to hire people to do 
all the paperwork that we are doing now. Then, plus 
the sheriff's office is going to have to double their 
force because a lot of those people are not going to 
come back to go to trial, and someone is going to have 
to go get them. In the meantime, when they find them 
until they go to trial, there is only one place to 
keep them, and that's the jailhouse. It costs too 
much money. 

Following the same arguments of many other informants, 

another bondsman concludes, 

I don't see how they could hardly do away with the pro
fessional bondsman. This county doesn't have the man
power to bring them in. I don't think that many more 
would run if they didn't have a bondsman; rather, they 
just wouldn't show up for court, and they'd have to 
bring them in for their court settings. 

Probably for primarily these reasons, it appears that the 

professional bondsman's career, while being somewhat 

reshaped, is not likely to be eliminated from the^criminal 

justice system in the near future. 

Summarizing, the bondsman operates in a structured 
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environment. His work-life is centered around his office 

from which he interacts through different social networks 

with various members of the criminal justice system. These 

interactions, as well as other aspects of his job to a 

large extent, are legally controlled by a potentially power

ful local supervising board. This board and the actual 

existence of the occupation are relatively new phenomena in 

this city. The present evidence indicates that the bonds

man will continue to play a substantial role in the adminis

tration of criminal justice system in this area. With 

these facets in mind, it is possible to more adequately 

describe other characteristics concerning the "career" of 

the bondsman. It is to this purpose that attention is pre

sently directed. 



CHAPTER V 

OCCUPATIONAL CAREER 

The career of the bondsman includes the commonalities 

found in most other occupations. The typical bondsman's 

career includes recruitment, apprenticeship, performance and 

exit. Of course, specifics vary with the individual, but 

this study also reveals broad career patterns and similar 

occupational concerns. 

Recruitment 

Entry into the occupation of bail bonding in this city 

seems to originate in two different ways. The majority of 

the interviewed agents were recruited because of interest 

raised through association with family and friends already 

in the business. These individuals had considerable knowl

edge of the nature and rewards of the business prior to 

entry. This was the same primary method of recruitment 

found by Wice (1974). The other agents were recruited 

randomly through unique situations. These reasons varied 

and included answering a want ad, relieving the boredom of 

retirement and accepting a job offer while bailing out a 

family member. Prior occupations of these bonding agents 

include grocery store owner, automobile salesman, coffee 

salesman, bar manager, insurance company owner, rancher 

and gambler. 

The motivation for entry and the justification for con

tinuing their careers was basically economic. In I965 the 

bonding business in the United States made over $27,000,000 

(Goldfarb, I965). However, the present study reveals sub

stantially conflicting profit estimates. The owner of one 

company argues, "The business is not as lucrative as the 

newspaper makes it sound or as profitable as I heard it 

38 
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would be before I got in the business." However, another 

owner estimates a profit of approximately -4̂ 150,000 a year 

with that figure steadily rising. This seems to reflect 

substantial profit differences between small one-man offices 

and larger more competitive businesses. Most bondsmen agree 

that the business is fairly lucrative for the companies* 

owners depending on (1) how many bonds they write, (2) how 

much they spend in overhead and (3) how many bond forfei

tures they pay. While it was extremely difficult to obtain 

exact amounts, it appears that the individual salaries of 

employed bondsmen range from $600 to $1200 a month. 

Rewards, other than salary, that different agents mention 

in regard to their work include emotional satisfaction, 

constant excitement, expense accounts and profit sharing. 

Bonding companies' owners devote little time to recruit

ing new employees. The bonding agents working in this city 

are strongly committed to continuing their careers. This 

commitment is reflected in the following statements from 

five different bonding agents: (1) "Once I got into the 

business, I've never thought of quitting," (2) "I've never 

been disappointed with the business," (3) "I don't plan on 

quitting because I don't know how to do anything else," 

(4) "I'm a work-aholic and I never plan to stop working 

because I love this business" and (5) "I want to be in 

business right here twenty years from now." This is also 

exemplified by a very low turnover rate among practicing 

bondsmen which facilitates the smooth operation of the bond

ing business by avoiding the need to constantly hire and 

train new employees. 
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Apprenticeship 

When it is necessary to recruit a new bondsman, it is 

necessary in some way to transmit to him specialized skills 

as well as job values, beliefs and justifications. Bondsmen 

agree that while some recruits do receive some type of 

training, the key to the business is experience. Only seven 

of the thirteen interviewed bondsmen had any type of spe

cific training. This on-the-job training is normally pro

vided by observing the owner of the business. According to 

one bondsman, "I just picked it up. Only way to learn it 

is to do it yourself." In two other cases, however, long

time bondsmen who had recently been hired by a new company 

were in the process of training their owners who were 

"rookies" in the business. 

Even those who had undergone training agreed that expe

rience was necessary for the development of confidence. One 

bondsman describes his short training period: 

I watched my boss when people came into the office but 
I always went around alone. Within two weeks I was 
making bonds. But it was five to seven months before 
I took any weight on my shoulders and started making 
felony bonds. Then I consulted my boss if I was 
uncertain about a bond, and I still do. 

Another bondsman admits that it took " . . . five to six 

years before I felt really comfortable making bonds . . . " 

and concludes "You have to stay in this business longer than 

any other to really learn it." In contrast, another bonds

man feels that the job comes natural for him because of his 

great interest. He explains. 

You've got to love the job because if you hate it you 
can't do it and do a good job. It's in your blood. 
Can't everyone just walk in and make it. It's some
thing that has to get in your system. We deal with all 
types of people from federal judges to winos--deal v/ith 
every class of persons. So it just takes a special 
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kind of person. You can't be one that says "I won't 
mess with that old stinking wine." You got to mess 
with them just like you would go into the federal 
judge's office. You got to show him the same courtesy 
'cause they are your client no matter how they talk or 
dress. You got to show them all the same courtesy. 

Thus even with training "if you don't have a feeling for 

this business you'll still never really understand what 

you're suppose to do" is one bondsman's evaluation. Others 

feel that knowing members of the criminal justice system 

can be vital to learning the job quickly. As one bond agent 

explains, "If a man comes in and doesn't know anyone, it 

will probably take him a year or maybe not quite that long. 

I knew a lot of lawyers, the sheriff and his deputies and 

some judges, and it really helped me." 

These findings emphasize that while the occupation 

requires no formal training, it is essential that the 

recruit have an intense interest in learning the job. This 

learning process is facilitated primarily by actual expe

rience gained in performing their job. 

Occupational Performance 

Several studies have concentrated on the performance 

of the bail bondsman within the criminal justice system. 

The performance of the processes of release, supervision, 

collection, retrieval, surrender and forfeiture are inter

woven daily to form the basic occupational role of the 

bondsman. Each of these processes . considered to he the 

formal concerns and major activities of the bondsman, will 

be briefly described in the following pages. 
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Release 

Release from either the city or county jail is initi

ated typically in one of three ways. The most common is by 

a telephone request by an inmate. The jailers post a list 

of bonding companies fwith the order of the^names of the com

panies rotating weekly) which inmates have at their access. 

On other occasions, an inmate will suggest the name of a 

bonding company they have used to a fellow inmate to call. 

But a vast majority of clients are "repeaters" who make the 

call to their "regular" bondsman. As one agent explains, 

"The bonding business is like a loan company with a steady 

clientele." All companies estimate that 50 to 70 percent 

of their business comes from repeaters. 

A second method is for a family member or a friend to 

call or visit a bonding company soliciting help. Bondsmen 

are often more likely to accept a client if they talk with 

the family and have the opportunity to gain more informa

tion. 

Finally while attorneys can secure the release of their 

clients charged with a misdemeanor prior to arraignment, 

they will often call a bondsman rather than using their own 

time. Attorneys and bondsmen are the only two groups who 

can secure an inmate's release prior to the bail hearing. 

Wice (1974) also found these sources to be the three major 

means of release in his study. 

An inmate can stay in jail anywhere from ten minutes 

to six months before gaining a release depending on the 

nature of the offense. Drunks are routinely detained for 

four hours in the "tank", and inmates charged with crimes 

requiring investigations are held until the police have con

cluded their work. The bondsman, however, normally spends 
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very little time talking with potential clients before mak

ing a decision whether or not to secure a release. One 

bondsman concludes, "If you're going to post a $20,000 bond 

you've only got a few minutes to make a decision." 

A decision to get a release is usually based on the 

inmate having "good criteria". Factors usually considered 

in regard to releasing a person on bond include time in 

area, place and length of employment, marital status, home 

ownership, car ownership, relatives in area, prior arrest 

record, collateral on large bonds, prior experience with 

repeaters, ability to pay premium and bondsman's personal 

feelings. These same release requirements have been docu

mented by other researchers (Wice, 1974; Dill, 1975). One 

bondsman outlines this process of release: 

What I consider depends on what type of bond it is. 
If it's a felony, $1,000 or $2,500 bond, then I 
usually want to talk to their people either on the 
phone or in person before I get them out unless I 
already know him. But if it's a misdemeanor with bail 
of $400 or $500 or maybe a city traffic ticket then I 
would ask where do you work and how long, how long have 
you lived here, where did you live before, are you mar
ried, how many children do you have, do you own a car, 
and if they satisfy me in my mind, then I get them 
released. 

Despite all these questions, another bondsmen points out, 

"If you saw me decide to post a bond you'd be wanting a lot 

more information, but we have little time to talk to them." 

Most agents will consider bonding any client regardless 

of charged offense. As one bondsman rationalizes. 

We are no judge and jury. If he's got the money and we 
think he's not going to run and he's a good risk, we'll 
post bond. If it's a big bond we try to get some col
lateral to go with it and try to protect us and don't 
worry about the charges. 

This same attitude is expressed by another bondsman: 

We take each case individually. Say if it is an armed 
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robbery case, it depends on the person and what type 
risk they are because if it is a more serious offense 
they can get a longer penitentiary sentence if they are 
convicted. Therefore, we have to take each person and 
each case on its own merit, but we would consider any 
offense. 

A refusal to post a bond, which occurs about 20 percent 

of the time, is usually accompanied by an explanation such 

as lack of information, inability to pay or previous unsat

isfactory experience as a client. One bondsman remarks, 

"We seldom take people out that the company has had trouble 

with before. It's like taking a bite out of a rotten 

apple." This usually leads the inmate to contact other bond

ing companies in an effort to gain release. 

Usually release is attained prior to arraignment and 

does not require posting of a bond (since the amount of bond 

has not been set). Such a release is affected by a promise 

by a bondsman or an attorney to produce his client at the 

time of arraignment (For further information concerning 

arraignment see Appendix B). Once a person is arrested he 

is normally arraigned within twenty-four hours. Prior to 

the arraignment proceedings, the client returns to his 

bondsman's office. At that time the bonding agent delivers 

him to the jail and technically back into the custody of the 

sheriff. 

At the arraignment proceedings, the client who has made 

arrangements with a bondsman usually pleads innocent. The 

judge then sets bail according to a pre-established schedule 

based on the nature of the offense. Following the proceed

ings, the deputies return all inmates to the county jail. 

The bondsmen then take a bond, pre-signed by the designated 

sureties, to each of their clients to be filed by the 

jailer. This procedure is explained by one bondsman: 

When you post bond you don't put any money up but you 
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take a bond over to the jail which is the same as 
money, and they file the bond. It is the same as giv
ing a check at the grocery store. You're not giving 
them any cash, but you're giving them a piece of paper 
that states that we have the money in the bank. 

The jailer then brings the specified inmate from detention, 

gives him his property and has him sign the bond which 

specifies the defendant's name, the case number, the 

offense, the bond amount and a promise to appear at court at 

the time he is called. 

The client then accompanies the bondsman to his office 

for a brief review of the client's financial and legal 

responsibilities to the bonding company. At the end of the 

review, the client is free to leave. This conclusion of the 

release process initiates a second phase of the relationship; 

supervision. 

Supervision 

The legal liability of a bonding company begins at 

release and extends until the case is dismissed or has gone 

to court and been terminated in some manner; usually either 

by a verdict of not guilty or guilty with probation or some 

other sentence. Most bonding agents agree that close 

supervision during this interim is a necessity in meeting 

their legal obligations. Other studies have reported little 

or no supervision of clients during this period by bondsmen 

(Friedland, 1965; Goldfarb, 1965; Murphy. 1967; Hoskins, 

1968; Wice, 1974). The bonding agents interviewed in this 

study, however, maintain strict supervision by, among other 

methods, having their clients "report" to them at 

pre-established intervals. 
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Reporting 

Bondsmen agree that the most important facet of super

vision is regular reporting which serves a dual purpose. 

One, it is a reassurance that the client has not skipped 

bail or at least that "he is not more than seven days away," 

and second, it provides an opportunity for the company to 

collect payments on bond fees. 

In most cases, reporting consists of a weekly check-in 

at the bonding office by clients. In regard to this pro

cess, one bondsman maintains, "We don't have many rules and 

regulations, but one that we specify is reporting until the 

case is disposed of. We let them pick the day of the week 

of their choice to report." However, reporting of some 

clients to certain companies may not be required each week 

while some require bi-weekly or monthly appearances, and 

some only require the defendant to report at his discretion. 

Discretionary reporting may occur because the defendant is 

well known to the bonding agent or because he was released 

as a favor to an attorney who takes the responsibility for 

the client's return to court. 

Failure to report usually results in a telephone call 

to the client's home or place of employment. Some companies 

charge as much as five dollars for this inconvenience. A 

continued failure to contact the client normally results in 

a visit to the client's home or place of employment. Visi

tations of this nature may have as much as a twenty-five 

dollar fee attached. On the other hand, some companies will 

make a number of calls or visits without charge. One bonds

man explains this sequence of events: "If they don't come 

in we call them and go to their home. This morning we went 

out and left notes at the homes of some of our people to 



47 

call us, and if they don't, we start really getting down to 

finding out where they are at." Continuous failure to 

report often results in "surrender" of the client to the 

county jail and the client's forfeiture of all bond fee 

paid prior. 

Legal assistance 

Dill (19755657) acknowledges that bondsmen " . . . 

direct the passage of cases through the procedural and 

bureaucratic mazes of the court system." In conjunction 

with their legal liabilities, bonding companies aid their 

clients by notifying them of docket calls. At varying times 

the court issues a list of the names of defendants scheduled 

to appear at an upcoming docket call. These lists are sent 

to each company, whereupon bondsmen immediately start to 

notify their clients of the time of their scheduled appear

ance. According to one bondsman, this legal assistance is 

of benefit to the client: 

I make sure that they are in court, and I let them know 
when their court date is being set. Now with cash 
bonds, those people don't know what to do. So we let 
them know whether they need to appear or not. See, 
that's another way that we help our clients. 

While some bonding companies will require their clients 

to hire lawyers, other companies only encourage the practice 

by explaining the benefits of legal counsel. For example, 

if a client does choose to hire an attorney, his appearance 

at the docket call can be waived. If he decides not to hire 

an attorney, he must appear at the docket call. In this 

situation, he is told to report to the bonding company prior 

to the docket call where one of the bondsmen escorts him to 

the proceedings at the courthouse. As can be seen. 
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supervision accounts for frequent interaction between the 

bondsman and his clients. This process facilitates the ful 

fillment of the company's legal obligations of supervision 

and provides ample opportunities to collect payments on 

outstanding bond fees. 

Cost, collateral and collection 

Bondsmen are primarily interested, as are other busi

nessmen, in making substantial profits. However, the 

nature of the business creates a number of problems in col

lecting bond fees. These problems are treated briefly 

below. 

Cost 

The normal unregulated cost of acquiring the services 

of a bondsman in this city is 10 percent of the face value 

of a felony bond and usually 15 percent of a misdemeanor 

bond. The only exceptions noted were that one company only 

charged 10 percent on all misdemeanor bonds and all other 

companies only charged 10 percent on misdemeanor bonds 

referred by attorneys. According to one informant, "The 

board doesn't regulate the cost, but there is a going rate. 

It's pretty much like a mechanic charges so much to put on 

a fuel pump all around town. Pretty well everybody's prices 

are the same." This also seems to be in line with the 10 

percent fee charged in other cities for felony bonds. How

ever, the additional 5 percent on misdemeanor bonds appears 

to be above the national figures shown by other studies 

(Friedland, 1965: Paulsen, I966; Hoskins, I968; Dill, 1975). 

The bondsman requires a "down-payment" at the time of 
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release since as one agent put it, "What you get the first 

time is the biggest you are going to ever receive 90 percent 

of the time." However, depending on the company and the 

client, they will normally settle for one-third to one-half 

of the bond fee at the time of release. One bondsman 

offered the following as a typical example of payment 

arrangements: 

After I make my mind up, I ask them how much money they 
have, and they usually ask me how much they'll need. 
I usually take a third down. Oh, I try to get at least 
twenty-five dollars at release and twenty-five more 
after arraignment. Then I let them pay it out at five 
or ten dollars a week or every two weeks depending on 
when the guy gets paid. 

As can also be seen from this example, the remainder will 

be scheduled to be paid out weekly or bi-weekly in a manner 

which insures that the defendant will have the fee paid 

prior to the disposition of the case. One owner feels that 

about "Ninety percent pay up before their case is disposed 

of." 

Even if the case is not accepted by the district attor

ney and the client is never arraigned, the client is still 

charged a release fee. The fee is usually twenty-five dol

lars for misdemeanors and seventy-five dollars for felonies. 

This is exemplified by the following observed encounter: 

A man came in the office of one bonding company. He had 

been arrested for a felony offense, but the district attor

ney's office had never filed charges. The client had paid 

eighty dollars at the time of release, and he wanted his 

money back. The bondsman gave him five dollars back and 

explained that seventy-five dollars was kept as a release fee. 

The man left quite upset. At that time the bondsman laugh

ingly explained, "We had to go out on a snowy night. He 

said he would pay anything to get out. He didn't care how 
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much it cost. In fact, we went down three times, and now he 

thinks he shouldn't have to pay us." In fact, even if the 

charges are dropped by the district attorney's office after 

arraignment, the client sill has no legal recourse by which 

to regain the fees paid the bonding company. The client 

pays regardless of whether or not he is arraigned, tried, 

acquitted or convicted. He is simply paying for the priv

ilege of not having to stay in jail awaiting his case to be 

heard. 

Collateral 

In some situations all but one of the bonding companies 

require collateral. The one bondsman who never requires 

collateral made the following observations: "I don't take 

collateral. I figure I am just in the bond business. I'm 

not in the real estate business or in the mortgage and loan 

business. It's just extra work." Normally, however, com

panies only require collateral on very large bonds (P30,000 

to $50,000) or on clients of whom they are untrustful or 

perhaps who have had previous felony convictions or prison 

sentences. As one bondsman contends. 

Normally, I don't take collateral. Some times I take 
it on large bonds. I take property collateral like 
somebody's grandparents will put up some backing like 
on a 30, 40 or $50,000 bond. We aren't going to put 
up $50,000 just because someone says they're a good 
ole boy, and they'll sure do us right. 

While one bondsman accepts automobiles as collateral, 

the other companies usually limit security to warranty deeds 

on nonexempt real estate. Even in most of these cases, the 

bonding company is rarely able to get enough collateral to 

cover the full bond as is reflected in one bondsman's state

ment: 
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I ask for collateral like when I make a $50,000 bond 
on someone, and I'm scared of them. I might try to 
get them to put property up, and then if they don't run 
off I have to deed it back. Only one time have I got 
enough to cover a bond and come to find out at the end 
of It that it wasn't any good because it was a home
stead. 

Bondsmen generally try to secure additional collateral back

ing from the family, and in one case, they even accepted an 

assignment on a pending insurance claim as collateral. In 

this latter situation the bondsman explained to the inmate's 

mother. 

Before we take him out, we want an assignment for $200 
on that law suite that you've got pending. Get your 
lawyer on that suit to defend your son. Go over to 
his office now. I talked to him and he says you have 
a disputed claim, but he's going to spend some money 
on it, and he has hope in it. Go over and work it out 
with him, and he'll call us and we'll make the bond on 
your son. 

Collection 

As with any other business that deals in credit, bond

ing companies have collection problems. However, they have 

two advantages in collection. One, the client is usually 

aware that he may need their services again. According to 

one bondsman, "We don't have many collection problems. They 

pay their bond fees pretty good because they feel that they 

may need to use us again. But, of course, it's hard for a 

lot of people to pay say like $2,500 on a $25,000 bond." 

Of course, too, they may surrender them back to the jailer 

for not paying. As one agent says, 

That's where a bonding company has it over a finance 
company, because we can go get that person and surren
der him back into the custody of the sheriff, and that's 
all that there is to it. People would rather pay than 
go to jail. 
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Some bonding companies will also help their clients 

to get jobs, or they will at times let them work off their 

bond fee. In large part they do not care how their clients 

get the money to pay the bond fee, whether it be through 

prostitution or some other means, the source of the money 

is essentially immaterial. 

They will also lower or defer payments for clients who 

get sick or laid off and have temporary money problems. 

The main thing that they emphasize is that it depends on the 

client's attitude as the following statement implies: 

If a man owes us money, and say he's had some hard luck, 
and he has a wife and family, and maybe he got laid 
off or sick, we'll work with them. We've got one kid, 
and we realize he don't make much money. He pays us 
two dollars a week. In fact, last week he paid us a 
dollar. That's alright. He's trying. We'll sure 
stick with him. 

One bondsman admits that in a lot of cases they never 

collect all the fee and concludes if he "collected every

thing I made I'd get rich." If they do not collect the 

entire fee before the case is disposed of then they lose 

most of their leverage (ability to surrender). It is the 

contention of one bondsman that "Most of them pay, like if 

they owe seventy-five dollars, they generally give you 

twenty-five, owe you fifty and pay five or ten a week. You 

don't collect all that. If they dismiss the case, you have 

no power to use to collect." 

Most bondsmen feel that they are usually successful, 

however, in collecting most of the bond fee. It is only 

when a client jumps bail that they usually get no return on 

their investment. The element of "jumping bail" is an 

interesting facet (legally and occupationally) of the bond

ing business and is treated separately below. 
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Retrieval 

When a client jumps bail, it is the legal responsibil

ity of the company to locate and return him. Wice (1973:21) 

reports, 

The legal authority allowing the bondsman to return his 
client from any jurisdiction in the country is the bail 
piece, which is obtained from the court after the 
client has fled and attests to a bail relationship 
between defendant and bondsman. This along with the 
bench warrant is presented to local police wherever the 
fugitive is captured. 

Most bondsmen report a very low percentage of bail 

jumpers because of their screening and supervision proce

dures. According to one experienced chaser, 

I went all over the United States after them, and I 
usually find them. I have a pretty good record on 
finding them, of course, it's not a 100 percent. The 
big problem is not finding them but screening your 
people pretty well and try not to have to go look for 
them. There are going to be times though when we do 
have to go find them. 

A similar analysis of the relationship between supervision 

and retrieval is provided by another informant who states: 

Overall it depends on how many run. It depends on the 
company. Like some companies don't work their clients 
after they get them. If you put their cards in the box 
and don't pay attention to whether they have been check
ing with you, and you pick one up and he hasn't called 
you in a month, then he has a month head start on you. 

But in the cases that do arise, the bondsman assumes the 

responsibility for finding and returning bail jumpers. This 

process within the business is known as "chasing". 

Locating the bail jumper 

The first problem, of course, is locating the defen

dant. Initially bondsmen use the information cards which 

were completed at the time of release along with tips 
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provided by brothers, wives, friends and others. These 

people normally provide the name of a bar or a motel or the 

address of a residence where the client might be. This 

information is usually free. On the other hand, they will 

occasionally get a tip from a wanted poster that they have 

issued, and then they are required to pay a reward. 

Returning the bail jumper 

The next problem, once the bail jumper has been 

located, is to return him to the local jail. One bondsman 

explains, "You can make it dangerous. You have to be able 

to figure out what it is going to take to get him back with

out violence." While some bondsmen admit to carrying a gun, 

they maintain that in almost all instances they merely talk 

the client into returning with them. 

Most chasers feel that they treat clients pretty 

humanly. One bondsman admits, however, "I slapped a few 

around and handcuffed them, but I never put one in the 

trunk." Another bondsman says that he tries not to abuse 

anyone but that he has " . . . done things I'm not proud 

for. I've knocked some across the head but usually just 

in self-defense." 

Local companies estimate that they bring back about 90 

percent of their bail jumpers. In an interview with Foote 

(1954:1067) one court clerk said that this high return rate 

may be 
. . . due perhaps to the fact that professional bonds
men in our country are a very aggressive group and 
relentlessly pursue the defendant who skips bail . . . 
We have had examples where they have gone out of the 
country in order to affect the production of a person 
who has skipped bail. This hard attitude on the part 
of some of these sureties has put the fear of God into 
a lot of defendants who know what to expect in the 
event that they skip bail. 
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Some local companies will spend a thousand dollars.to 

bring back a client who has "jumped" a bond in the amount 

of $500. Goldfarb (1965:118) finds this same type of phe

nomena in his study I 

Some bondsmen pursue in cases even where they have 
adequate security to protect them against losses due to 
absconding because relentless pursuit gives them a rep
utation which deters flight on the part of their 
clients. It is good for their unique business image. 

Similarly, one longtime bonding company owner inter

viewed for this study says, "I bring everyone back, and I 

don't aim to stop. It's a matter of reputation." Once the 

bail jumper is located, apprehended and returned, the bond

ing company surrenders the client back into the custody of 

the sheriff. This relieves the company of further respon

sibility. 

Surrender 

Surrendering a client back into the custody of the 

sheriff is currently controlled by regulation and entails a 

formal process. The bonding company is required to provide 

the judge with an affidavit showing the name of the client, 

the amount of the bond fee, the amount of the bond, date of 

the bond, the charged offense, the amount paid on the bond 

fee and the reasons for surrender. If the judge accepts 

these reasons as justifiable, he will sign an order 

authorizing a warrant, allowing the client to be rearrested 

and put in jail. This process relieves the company of the 

bond responsibility. The judge also has the option of mak

ing the bond company remit any amount of the bond fee that 

has been paid, but this is rarely done. As one interviewed 

judge concludes, "I can make the bond company remit the fee 

to the customer but most of the ones who pay don't run off." 

Bondsmen give several reasons for surrendering clients 
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including (1) not paying, (2) not reporting, (3) not appear

ing in court, (4) not hiring a lawyer, (5) running off or 

(6) leaving the state without permission. One bondsman in a 

discussion of his reasoning behind surrendering a client con 

tends, 

I surrender a guy if he don't pay all of the bond fee, 
and he takes off, and I have to spend all my time 
locating him and then I have to have him arrested. I 
go to the judge and tell him the guy ran off and wasn't 
in touch with me. I didn't know how to reach him if 
he had been set for court. If the judge accepts these 
reasons as good then I can get off the bond. 

As a specific example, another informant relates the follow

ing incident: 

I made a bond for a colored girl the last part of 
December. She paid a little down and no more, and she 
lied to us and told us she was working when she was 
really going to school. Probably she said that she was 
working because we'd think that she had a way to pay 
us. That always helps, but I couldn't get the girl to 
come in or call us. We got another girl out with her 
in the same shape except she comes in and pays a little 
along and more important she stays in touch with me. 
We got the other girl yesterday and put her back in the 
jailhouse not because I was afraid that she was going 
to run off but because she wouldn't stay in touch with 
me, and I'm using up the money she paid to try to get 
her when it is her responsibility to me. We've done 
our part when we make the bond and get them out of 
jail, and we are going to stay up with their court 
dates. Their part is to stay in touch with us. If 
they are not going to do that then we are not going to 
do our part. 

However, all the bondsmen feel that they go to great 

lengths before surrendering clients. As one agent empha

sizes, "We go a long ways before we surrender somebody. 

They have to do just nothing before we will surrender 

them; like if they don't pay or report." But another agent 

explains if they let people get away with these violations 

. . . then people would say that we are easy marks. 
You don't have to check in with them or pay them, and 
that's one reputation that we are not going to get. 
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I want the reputation of if you call them then you bet
ter take care of your business, and if you're not going 
to you might as well not mess with them. 

Another bonding agent explains, in a slightly different 

light, "We are going to do the people right. We wouldn't 

get a man out of jail, collect all the bond fee and for no 

reason surrender him to get off that liability. You don't 

do business that way." 

The legal right to surrender a client gives the bonds

man leverage in managing his clients. In other cases, the 

ability to surrender a client may alleviate a real possi

bility of having to pay a bond forfeiture. 

Forfeiture 

If the bondsman fails to produce a client at a sched

uled court appearance, the judge will automatically call for 

the bonding company to forfeit the bond money. After the 

court proceedings, the judge and the bailiff sign a form 

swearing to the absence of the accused. The district attor

ney then prepares a Judgment of Nisi, a petition which is 

served on the bonding company. 

The company then has twenty days to write an answer to 

the petition where the bondsman may be able to show a justi

fiable reason for the client's failure to appear. The 

"terms" of the court run six months (from January to June 

and from July to December), and a final judgment on a bond 

forfeiture can not be taken until the next term of court. 

At the next term after the call of the bond forfeiture 

docket, the decision is still not final for thirty days. 

It is then the responsibility of the sheriff to contact 

the bonding company to have them pay the forfeiture. While 

the sheriff has both a cash deposit and property which is 
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deeded-in-trust to him for each of the bonding companies, 

the companies normally prefer to pay the forfeiture by cash 

or check. 

Many times the companies are not required to pay the 

entire forfeiture. The judge has great discretion in remit

ting all or any part of the forfeiture depending on the com

pany and the client. Even after the decision is finalized 

in court, the bonding company can hire a lawyer to negotiate 

further with the district attorney. 

Some bonding companies contend that they always pay 

full forfeitures plus court costs. One bondsman maintains, 

"I have to pay the total bond forfeiture plus court costs, 

but I wonder sometimes if other companies have to pay." 

However, other bondsmen report deductions for chasing 

expenses where they can prove that they have made a serious 

effort to locate the defendant. The judges discretionary 

powers are evident in the following statement provided by 

one informant: 

When someone skips it depends on the judge how much you 
have to pay. They will let you take your expenses 
where you have been chasing them such as like going to 
Arkansas. Then the judge will let you deduct it as 
long as you can prove that you really have made an 
effort to find him 'cause it is your responsibility to 
find them not the sheriff's office or anybody else 
because he was released to our custody. Then you nor
mally have to pay the rest of it if you can't find him 
at all. 

Other companies' agents report rarely paying bond forfei
tures but usually paying only court costs. This arrange
ment seems to be more in finding with other researchers 
(Goldfarb, 1965; Beeley, I966; Paulsen, I966; Sutherland and 

Cressey, I966). 

The bonding company is a high risk business and while 

one longtime owner reports never having a felony forfeiture. 
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others recall paying off $10,000 and $15,000 forfeitures in 

full. As one agent says concerning forfeitures, "You can't 

worry about it. You got to be a gambler." The evidence 

thus seems to indicate that while bonding companies are 

required to pay some money in regard to bond forfeitures, 

it is not substantial enough to threaten the profits of 

their operations. 

The degree of successfulness of the career of any 

bondsman depends on how adept he is in performing his role 

in all of these processes. He must be capable of making 

quick and reliable decisions in releasing inmates. He must 

spend considerable time in enforcing reporting requirements 

and in directing his clients through the maze of legal pro

cedures. He must also assume a vital role as a debt col

lector. From time to time he must also employ skills in 

locating and returning fugitive clients. Finally he must be 

able to make decisions as to when it is necessary to surren

der clients to avoid having to pay bond forfeitures out of 

company profits. The evidence indicates that most bondsmen 

in this city are quite successful in their chosen careers. 

In fact, as previously noted, almost all of the bondsmen 

interviewed are quite satisfied with their jobs and are 

committed to their occupation. However, regardless of how 

devoted they are to their work, in most people's lives 

there comes a time for exit from the occupation. Attention 

is now directed to this conclusive stage in the career 

pattern. 

Occupational Exit 

Most bondsmen are quite committed to their occupation 

with only two presently employed bondsmen having ever 
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considered quitting the business. Both of these are older 

men who are considering total retirement. However, for an 

owner, retirement is not a simple process. It is impossible 

to sell the business because all he owns is liability. Most 

owners have to go through a period of partial retirement 

lasting one-and-a-half to three years while they continue to 

supervise clients but abstain from making new bonds. Inter

views with two retired bonding company owners (one for three 

years and one for three months) revealed that both of these 

men are still operating as sureties on some bonds. Both of 

these men quit basically because of advancing age with one 

of them also specifying the creation of the bail bond board 

as a secondary reason. 

It is evident that exit from this occupation varies 

with the individual. It can be a personal decision to 

retire because of age or to quit the occupation to pursue 

other work. The process involved in retirement will depend 

on whether the individual is an owner or merely an employee 

of the company. Here the employee has the advantage of 

being able to make an immediate change as opposed to the 

owner who must go through a phase of semi-retirement. 

In other cases, bondsmen are forced at least temporar

ily to exit the occupation because of the suspension or 

revocation of their licenses. This study uncovered four 

such cases. The reason for the license suspension in three 

of these cases was a breach of the five-to-one ratio agree

ment. The fourth license was suspended because the owner is 

under a felony indictment for theft. These suspensions 

have led three of these bondsmen to retire from the business 

permanently. The fourth is planning to reopen soon with new 

financial backing. Loss of license by the company owner, of 

course, means that his employees must seek jobs with other 
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companies in order to continue their career. 

The careers of individual bondsmen, of course, differ 

but this study reveals consistent behavorial patterns and 

occupational concerns. Bondsmen during their careers share 

many of the same types of experiences which shape their 

feelings toward their job. These views are reinforced by 

constant intra-business interactions. This work environment 

gives rise to similar justifications for and attitudes 

toward their occupation which are reflected in the findings 

of this study. An investigation of these attitudes, which 

follows, will initiate the inspection of views of the occu

pation by various sources. 



CHAPTER VI 

OCCUPATIONAL ATTITUDES 

Depending on the source, the attitudes toward the 

occupation of bail bonding varies considerably. Perceptions 

held by different segments of the population, while not nec

essarily refecting valid knowledge of the actual operation 

of the bonding business, nevertheless have at least an indi

rect influence on the role of the bondsman in the criminal 

justice system. 

Bondsmen's Perceptions Of The Bonding Business 

Bondsmen perceive themselves as playing an important 

role in the pretrial release of inmates. They base this on 

the fact that they provide substantial services to the state 

at no cost to the taxpayer by their work in release, super

vision and retrieval of large numbers of inmates which the 

jail is too small to house. 

Some bonding agents even see their job as providing 

special services to their clients. They feel that they play 

an especially important role in encouraging young clients 

to "straighten-up" and refrain from committing further 

offenses. Specifically, they report the use of stern lec

tures and special pre-release agreements (such as the client 

being home by ten at night) in an effort to "positively 

influence" their client's behavior. This vocalized concern 

for clients emphasizes an air of moralism that many of the 

agents use in justifying their occupation to themselves and 

others. 

Also as a reflection of their moral attitudes, bonding 

agents rationalize that most of the people they help gain 

release are not "really" criminals but average citizens who 

make an occasional mistake. Clients included in this 
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category are alcohol law violators, drug abusers, traffic 

law violators and hot check writers. The importance of this 

belief is exemplified by almost duplicate remarks made by 

bondsmen from two different companies. The first considers, 

The people who get out of jail are not actually crimi
nals. Take if you and I were to get picked up for DWI 
we wouldn't consider ourselves criminals. There are 
always going to be traffic tickets or driving without 
a license, and I don't consider those criminals. Writ
ing a hot check isn't really criminal. 

The other informant concludes, 

DWI is against the law but anybody can have too much to 
drink and be on their way home and get stopped. A lot 
of them just have three or four drinks. That doesn't 
make them a criminal. Kids see their parents smoking 
marijuana, and they smoke it. That's against the law, 
but that doesn't make them really criminals. 

On top of this, they are quick to stipulate that " . . . just 

because an individual is arrested and charged doesn't make 

him guilty." 

They also emphasize as a matter of public concern and 

personal values that they will sometimes refuse to post 

bonds for certain inmates charged with certain offenses. 

The types of offenses that elicit the most negative consid

eration are child abuse, rape and murder. According to one 

company owner. 

If any of us have scruples about a bond, we all talk 
about it. We don't jump off in the creek. We turn 
down a bunch of bonds Oh, you can make more bonds 
than you could shake a stick at. You can make big 
bonds . . . but I'm not going to turn someone out loose 
on the public hoping he'll do something else . . . " 

This same type of attitude is seen in the following example 

given by one bondsman: 

There are times if I knew the charge was straight that 
I would balk at some such as child abuse. When I 
worked for . . . , we got a boy out on a second 
offense. We had one case that they had bonded but 
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it was dismissed because a lot of times people don't 
want their kids in court, so the case is dismissed for 
lack of complaint. This second time it happened to a 
friend of mine's child and . . . they made the bond 
again, but it didn't matter whether I liked it or not. 
I didn't run the company, but if I had of been I don't 
think that I would have. I understand that the boy was 
mentally incompetent, but they should have done some
thing about that the first time instead of letting him 
back on the street. 

The projection of this belief system allows the indi

vidual agents to assign some dignity to their occupation. 

These justifications are apparently needed to combat the 

ever-present, less-than-flattering, images assigned to the 

role by other members of the criminal justice system and the 

public in general. 

Selected Other's Perceptions 
Of The Bonding Business 

In an effort to provide a wide variety of views of the 

occupation, it was necessary to take small samples from a 

few selected groups. However, it is assumed that there are 

a sufficient number of responses to reflect some basic con

ceptual patterns. 

Court officials 

There are diverse attitudes toward the bondsman among 

peers who hold complementary employment positions in the 

criminal justice system. One respondent confesses. 

With certain people in the cî -iminal justice system 
there is a stigma attached to the bonding business. 
Some still think that it is a sleazy business, and 
others say it is a legitimate profession if operated 
in a business-like manner. 



One judge who comes in contact with bondsmen says, 

"I think that the companies now in business are profes

sionals and run it as a business." He further suggests that 

the professional bondsman is a vast improvement over the 

days of no bondsmen since at least now people can get out of 

jail and work. 

In general, this viewpoint seems to be held by the 

limited number of interviewed court officials in this study 

who come in contact with local bondsmen. However, it must 

be remembered that this study found very little contact 

between the officials and bondsmen in day to day interaction. 

Clients 

It is important, of course, to elicit the perceptions 

of the people on whom the bondsman's job is dependant for 

its very existence; the client. However, it must be pointed 

out that the following opinions do not represent the views 

of a random sample. In fact, they only reflect the atti

tudes of five individuals who because of their previous 

client-relationship with local bonding companies were sug

gested as interviewees by associates of the researcher. 

It is, therefore, very difficult to generalize the findings. 

They are included here, however, in an effort to document 

some client's attitudes toward their respective bondsmen. 

It is ironic that the harshest criticism that this 

study uncovered comes from the individuals that are sup

posedly served by the bondsmen, their previous clients. 

As one client suggests, "They are really sleazy people, you 

know. I mean they are just hard-core type people. They 

don't care about the people they get out of jail. They just 
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want your money." 

In regards to specific criticisms, all five of those 

interviewed complain that the bond fee charged is too high 

in light of the limited services that bondsmen provide. 

According to one respondent, "They were too high especially 

considering I was unemployed. Well, my bond fee was $750-" 

Because four of these individuals had retained attorneys 

prior to hiring a bondsman, it can be assumed that the only 

services the bondsmen provided were the actual releases, 

since their respective lawyers would have directed their 

clients through the maze of courtroom procedure. 

Another specific criticism was raised by a female 

client who was irate toward one bondsman because she and her 

husband had been surrendered for no apparent reason. She 

explains, 

We had been reporting. We had paid the whole bond fee 
which was a $100 each when we got out of jail. Then 
for no reason, one day the sheriff came out with a 
warrant and took us to jail and said our bondsman had 
surrendered us. We really never found out why. We 
were pretty hot about it so our lawyer made arrange
ments for another company to get us out. What was bad 
was we didn't get back any of the $200. Then we had to 
pay $200 more to the other company. That's when the 
district attorney dropped my charges. We paid $200 for 
bond fees for me, and they didn't even prosecute. Then 
the bonding company that surrendered us went out of 
business a couple of months later. 

While the clients interviewed in this study had a very 

negative attitude toward bondsmen, undoubtedly other people 

who have used bondsmen would have more favorable opinions. 

It is also important to point out that all of the inter

viewed clients admit that they know of no replacement for 

the bondsman, and none of them was aware of any type of 

pretrial release programs in other areas. It is also 

interesting that their recollections of their interactions 

with bondsmen lend evidence that seemingly verifies much 
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of the data gathered from bondsmen including (1) they were 

all released quickly (from twenty minutes to three hours), 

(2) they were all charged 10 percent on felony bonds, (3) 

they were all required to report weekly (at least until the 

bond fee was paid in full) and (4) they were not asked to 

provide collateral (except in one case where the client put 

up a diamond ring). 

From this limited data it is impossible to state how 

the average client perceives his relationship with his 

bondsman. In fact, all that can be legitimately assumed is 

that the five interviewed clients express hostility toward 

bondsmen who they feel exhibited vast power over their 

lives. The attitudes of these individuals, of course, are 

primarily influenced by their direct contact with bondsmen, 

but it is also important to see how bondsmen are perceived 

by individuals within the general public who have had 

little or no contact with them. These attitudes will be 

the subject of the following section. 

College students 

The previous sections have expressed the attitudes of 

individuals who know bondsmen and understand the nature of 

their work. But most citizens never come in direct contact 

with bondsmen or their business. In an effort to get some 

idea of the general public's attitudes toward the bonding 

business, a sample of 100 students enrolled in introductory 

sociology classes were asked to respond to a two-page ques

tionnaire designed to reflect comparative attitudes in 

regard to five occupational attributes toward five occupa

tions within the criminal justice system (criminal lawyer, 

judge, sheriff, probation officer and bail bondsman). Each 

occupation listed was ranked on a Likert response framework 
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(Very High, High, Medium, Low and Very Low) to elicit per

ceptions of economic rewards, authority, prestige, func

tional importance and psychological reward associated with 

the occupations. Weighting the responses from a five for 

very high to a one for very low allowed the calculation of 

means for each attribute and an overall average ranking for 

each attribute was 5.0 and the lowest possible score was 

1.0. The highest and lowest possible composite mean scores 

for each occupation was likewise 5.0 and 1.0. As can be 

seen from Table 1, the occupation of bail bondsmen obtained 

a medium evaluation on all attributes except for "prestige" 

and "psychological reward" which was ranked low. The 

TABLE 1 

RESPONSES OF A SAMPLE OF 100 COLLEGE STUDENTS 
TO THE OCCUPATION OF BAIL BONDSMAN 

O c c u p a t i o n a l A t t r i b u t e s Frequency T o t a l s 

B a i l Bondsman (5) (^) (3) (2) (1) 

VH H M L VL 

Economic Rewards 

Authority 
Prestige 

Functional Importance 

Psychological Reward 

14 

05 

02 

05 

03 

31 

27 

18 

23 

05 

41 

44 

41 

58 

40 

13 

23 

38 

14 

47 

01 

01 

09 

0 

05 

344 

312 

258 

319 

254 

3.44 

3.12 

2.58 

3.19 

2.54 

TOTAL 1487 CX=2.97 
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composite mean score for bail bondsmen was 2.97 and ranked 

lower than any other included occupation in the criminal 

justice system. Table 2 shows the ranking, by composite 

mean scores, of all five occupations from the questionnaire 

TABLE 2 

RANKING, BY COMPOSITE MEAN SCORES, OF FIVE OCCUPATIONS 
BY A SAMPLE OF 100 COLLEGE STUDENTS 

Occupation Rank Composite Score 
(Range: 5.0-1.0) 

Criminal Lawyer 

Judge 

Sheriff 

Probation Officer 

Bail Bondsman 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

(Highes t ) 

(Lowest) 

ex = 

cx = 

ex = 
ex = 

ex = 

4.58 

4.50 

3.93 

3.68 

2.97 

These findings seem to reflect the public image which 

is often projected by newspaper and magazine articles. 

These articles (Oberdorfer, 1964; Time, 1964; Time, 1973; 

Martinez, 1976) often picture the bondsman as an extremely 

successful businessman who, because of his character, is 

unable to rise above his low social ranking. Because of the 

nature of his business, he is seen as gaining almost no 

psychological rewards from his work in controlling the 

destinies of his clients in trouble with the law. Yet 

while his job is depicted as distasteful, it is tolerated 

because it still holds some functional importance in the 
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criminal justice system and to clients seeking release. 

Assuming that this view is somewhat consistent with societal 

perceptions in general, it is necessary to see how aware 

bonding agents are of this image. 

Bondsmen's Perceptions Of The Societal View 

Bondsmen are aware of the low reputation that society 

assigns their occupation. They assume that this image is 

projected to the public primarily by the newspaper since 

the average citizen rarely knows anyone in the business. 

One bonding agent suggests, " . . . because there are a few 

disreputable bondsmen, it gives all bondsmen a bad name." 

But most bondsmen concur that they have overcome the 

stigma that they initially felt when they entered the busi

ness. One bondsman explains it this way: "Stigma--oh 

yeah--it doesn't bother me because I know what I am, and I 

try to do everything right." 

In fact, many bondsmen are confident that their image 

is changing. One young bondsman relates, "I think times 

are changing, and I'm glad. I enjoy being a bondsman, and 

I plan on making it my career, and when I get old I don't 

want them to say, 'Oh he was no good. He was just a bail 

bondsman.•" 

The interviewed bondsmen appear to have a relatively 

healthy self-image especially in consideration of the con

demnation that has fallen on their occupation. This is 

perhaps because their awareness of this condemnation has 

caused them to develop job justifications (quick release, 

close supervision, efficient retrieval and others) which 

they feel outweigh this negative image in the eyes of the 

public. 



As expected these reported perceptions provide a wide 

spectrum of views. While the bondsman is aware of many of 

these, they probably have little direct influence on his 

daily work. Yet obviously, the bondsmen's responses are 

full of justifications for these perceptions which pro

vides him a belief system which in some way works to pre

serve his self-image in his occupational pursuits. With 

the conclusion of the presentation of these findings, it 

is possible to summarize the data and draw some conclusions. 

This is the purpose of the final chapter. 



CHAPTER VII 

SUMMARY 

Although the occupation of bail bonding may be char

acterized as deviant in some respects, it incorporates the 

same commonalities (ecology, control, change, recruitment, 

apprenticeship, job performance, exit and attitudes) found 

in other jobs that are socially defined as more legitimate. 

From the viewpoint afforded by the use of the occupational 

perspective, it has been possible to study anew the mecha

nisms involved in the work structure, the career patterns 

and the occupational attitudes of the bail bonding business 

in one southwest metropolitan city. 

The bondsmen operate in accord with an underlying 

occupational structure of interactional components which 

provides stability and legitimacy to their work. The work 

setting, primarily the bondsmen's offices, are designed in 

such a manner as to lend an air of profess ionality and are 

conveniently located near the jails and the courthouse. 

The offices are furnished with equipment such as telephones, 

chalk boards and filing cabinets which facilitate job 

performance. The bondsmen have also established social net

works (with law enforcers, court officials and lawyers) 

which provide clearly defined relationships that make inter

actions more predictable and cooperation possible (in infor

mation exchange, in client referrals and in fugitive 

retrievals) . 

The nature of these interactions between bondsmen and 

other members of the criminal justice system, as well as 

their relationships with clients, are subject to strict 

guidelines established by state and local regulation. The 

implementation of this legal code by the local board has 

effected some changes (eliminated "fly-by-night" companies 

and limited the total amount of allowed liability). A num

ber of allegations by informants in this study, however. 
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indicate the continued existence of unethical practices 

(client-stealing, "running bonds" and lawyer client-sharing 

agreements) by still existing companies. 

The local bonding system historically has been marked 

by two substantial changes (the opening of professional bail 

bonding companies and the instituting of the bail bonding 

board). Informants indicate that there is still a possi

bility of further modifications in, or even eradication of, 

the occupation of the bondsman. 

The career of the bondsman, similar to other occu

pations, is composed of four stages including (1) recruit

ment, (2) apprenticeship, (3) performance and (4) exit. 

The need to recruit employees into the business is minimal 

because of the low turn-over rate resulting in part from the 

strong commitment by most bondsmen to continue their careers 

In the infrequent cases where a bondsman is hired, the 

recruit may or may not be provided an apprenticeship. The 

job actually requires no formal schooling, but on-the-job 

training may be provided to introduce a new bondsman to the 

business. It is essential that, in additon, this training 

be coupled with experience for the recruit to become more 

confident and proficient as a bondsman. 

The bondsman assumes varying roles in performing 

several diverse processes which must be dealt with in assum

ing both legal liabilities and business responsibilities. 

The bondsman is compelled by client expectations and busi

ness competition to make quick client selection in his 

release decisions (based usually on "good risk" criteria 

and the bondsman's prior experience with "repeater" 

clients). Completion of the release process automatically 

initiates his role as the custodian of the defendant for 

an undetermined interim. During this period he imposes 

strict supervisory techniques (enforces reporting 
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procedures and directs the client through the legal pro

cedural maze) to insure the client's appearance at court 

settings. During this time he also acts much as a debt col

lector (which is facilitated by his power to surrender the 

client) in obtaining his 10 to 15 percent bond fee. If 

supervision fails and the defendant jumps bail, the bondsman 

becomes a private investigator in locating and returning 

fugitive clients. With bail jumpers or other clients who 

violate contractual agreements (failure to hire a lawyer, 

failure to report or failure to pay) he can make legal 

decisions subject to the judge's approval in determining 

who will be incarcerated by surrendering the bailee back to 

the custody of the sheriff. If he fails in the preceeding 

processes, he may be required to bear the consequences by 

having to divert company profits to pay bond forfeitures or 

court costs (this payment is contingent on the failure of 

his client to appear at a scheduled court setting and is 

dependant on the judge's discretion). 

Regardless of whether the bonding agent is successful 

in his job performance, eventually, as with other occu

pations, he will be likely to make an exit from the business. 

This may result through a voluntary choice to retire (per

haps based on advancing age) or through compulsion by the 

bail bond board by suspension or revocation of the company's 

operating license for specified legal violations (failure 

to abide by the five-to-one ratio, failure to pay a bond 

forfeiture or bankruptcy). 

The occupation of the bondsman is perceived differently 

by various individuals according to the type of contact 

they have with the bonding business. Bondsmen, of course, 

see their work as providing a legitimate service to the 

criminol jur.tio-̂  system (by quick release of inmates, close 

supervision of clients and persistent retrieval of bail 
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jumpers) and to the client (by exerting a positive influence 

on his behavior, by finding him a job or by providing him 

information on legal procedures). While some members of 

the local criminal justice system still see the bondsman 

as operating a "sleazy type of business", they admit that 

he is providing a legitimately needed service. Previous 

clients of local companies, while acknowledging the need for 

the service the bondsman provides, are critical of his 

exertion of seemingly absolute power over their lives (in 

regard to cost, supervising and surrendering policies). 

The results of the questionnaire administered to 

college students in an effort to gain some insight into the 

public image of bondsmen, indicate that bail bonding is per

ceived as one of the lowest ranking occupations in the 

criminal justice system (below criminal lawyers, judges, 

sheriffs and probation officers). The bondsmen seem to be 

aware of this image and in accord have developed a job 

justification system as a weapon against the critical atti

tudes they encounter (through face-to-face interactions or 

the media) during their careers as bonding agents. This 

summarizes the broad basic occupational concerns that were 

found in this study of bail bonding agents. 

It is now possible to inject these findings into the 

previous studies' evaluations of the role of the bondsman. 

The utilization of the occupational perspective in this 

study has again .uncovered both functional and dysfunctional 

aspects of the role of the bondsman. 

On the question of job responsibility, it appears that 

the bondsmen in this study are providing significant ser

vices for both the criminal justice system and the accused 

client. They are facilitating almost immediate release for 

large numbers of inmates. On top of this, they appear to 

be taking their responsibilities a step further in providing 



supervision by demanding strict adherence to regular report-

î ĝ procedures. They also provide a distinct service to 

both the state and the client by guiding the accused through 

the maze of courtroom procedures. They also spend consid

erable time and money in assuming their responsibilities in 

retrieving bail jumpers. So in contrast, it appears that 

the bondsmen in this city operate a little bit differently 

(than the bondsmen in previous studies). 

In an effort to maximize profits, bondsmen undoubtedly 

discriminate on some occasions in client selection. Per

haps, however, because of the fierce competitive atmosphere, 

almost any inmate in this city can gain a release through 

one bonding company or another. Companies make bonds more 

readily available to poorer defendants by not demanding 

collateral in most cases or full payment of the bond fee 

prior to release. In fact, in some instances, the companies 

will even help the inmate to pay the bond fee by securing 

him a job or by allowing him to work-off his bond fee. Thus 

the minimization of discrimination in release decisions has 

worked to maximize the profits of the local companies. 

The findings of this study indicate that the bondsmen 

in this city probably do employ some corrupt business 

methods. The corruption, however, does not seem to appro

ximate the extent that has been found to exist in other 

studies. There is no evidence to imply any collusion 

involving financial kickbacks, although there are substan

tial findings to indicate the existence of client-sharing 

agreements with lawyers and illegal methods used in client-

stealing (believed to be based on an exchange of favors). 

The fact that bondsmen in this city operate in a different 

manner from bondsmen in other cities may be a reflection of 

local ownership of the companies and of the institution of 

the bail bond board with power to enforce legal regulations. 
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While the bondsmen appear to be playing a certain func

tional role in this city, there are still grounds to support 

an inquiry into the need for initiating bail bond reforms. 

Unquestionably, inmates would prefer to save the cost of ^he 

bond fee by being released on their own recognizance or 

through a 10 percent plan. However, because of the pro

jected increase in cost to the taxpayer (in housing more 

inmates, in higher court costs and in retrieving fugitive 

clients) and in light of the responsibilities that the bonds 

men appear to be assuming, it is doubtful that any change 

will occur in the near future. 

Perhaps this study could be utilized, however, by the 

bail bond board to implement improvements in the local 

system. Assuming that the occupation of bonding agents is 

going to continue to exert an important influence on the 

lives of defendants and on the administration of justice, 

it should be constantly scrutinized. 

Of course, this investigation indicates that there is 

need for further study of the role of the bail bondsman. 

Research might profitably be carried out in a number of 

other cities of various sizes in different regions of the 

country, because most of the preceeding studies have con

centrated on the bail system of large urban areas. Only 

with further study can substantial evidence be gathered to 

indicate the desirability in retaining or eliminating the 

professional bondsman's occupation in the criminal justice 

system. 
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APPENDIX A: INTERVIEW SCHEDULE 

What is a bail bond? 
What does a bail bond agent do in general? 
When did you become a bail bond agent? Where? Why*? 
Who got you into the business? Was it another agenf? 
What did you do before? 
Did you have specialized training? An apprenticeship'? 

What kind? How long? By whom? 
What "tricks of the trade" have you learned? 
Do you have a license? How did you obtain it? Cost? 
What is the controlling body of bonding agents? 
Is there a controlling state statute? 
Are you backed by a surety company? How does that work? 
What is the role or purpose of the bonding agent in the 

criminal justice system? 
How do you initially contact clients? Through who? Tele

phone book? Family? Friends? 
Where is the initial contact made? Office? Jail? Court

house? 
Where do you spend most of your time? 
What kind of clients do you accept (good risks)? 
Is there any type of client, in general, that you are 

reluctant to accept (bad risks)? 
Do you ever refuse to post bail? Why? 
Do clients ever obtain you repeatedly? 
Is there any specilization within the occupation? Does it 

require more training? By whom? 
Exactly what services do you provide a client? 
Do you ever give legal advice? Refer to a lawyer? 
How much contact do you have with a client? His family? 

His lawyer? 
Do you ever visit a client at home? 
How closely do you supervise clients? 
What do you charge clients? 
Do you ever require collateral? 
Do you ever have collection problems? 
Do you normally have to pay the courts the full amount of 

bond if your client skips? 
Do you ever use skip-tracers or private detectives? 
Do you ever surrender clients before trial? Why? 
Do you ever use a "bail-piece"? 
What is your relationship with the police? Lawyers? Court 

officials? Other bonding agents? Boss? 
What are the ethics involved in being a bonding agent? 
Are there any informal rules between agents like stealing 

clients? 
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What are the rewards other than financial of being a bonding 
agent? Emotional? 

Do you plan on continuing this career? Do you have another 
job now? 

Have you ever thought of quitting? 
Do you feel that your job is secure? 
What was your opinion of the business before your entry? 

Has the job met your expectations? 
Why do most people retire? 
What is the rate of turn-over among bonding agents? 
Has your self-image changed since your entry? Why? 
What are your general feelings about being a bonding agent? 
What is the history of the bonding business? 
Do you have any inside jokes about the business? 
What changes have occurred in the business? Why? Were they 

good or bad? 
Do you expect more changes? 
Do people ever criticize you as a bonding agent? Is there 

a stigma? Why? 
Why do the people criticize the business in general? 
Is there any truth to the idea that the business is dying? 
Is there any alternative to the bail bond system? 
Is there anything else that you would like to tell me about 

the business that I may have overlooked or neglected to 
ask? 
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APPENDIX B: ALTERNATIVE PATHS FOR THE ACCUSED 

The c r i m i n a l j u s t i c e system i s f u l l of a l t e r n a t i v e 
p a t h s which the c l i e n t may be d i r e c t e d a long depending on 
h i s a b i l i t y t o p o s t a b a i l bond. The fol lowing diagram 
i n d i c a t e s t h e s e p a t h s wi th a fol low-up d e s c r i p t i o n of the 
c o u r t p r o c e s s e s of a r ra ignment and docket c a l l . 

A r r e s t ( J a i l ) 

Charges Not 
Accepted by 
District 
Attorney To a 

Bondsman 

Plead Guilty (Sentence) 

Jail Post Bond 

Stay Post 
in Bond 
Jail 

\ 
By By 
Bondsman Other 

P lea Ba rga in 
(Sen tence ) 

Go To T r i a l Case Dismissed 

G u i l t y Not 
I G u i l t y 

Sentence 

Continuance 

Docket 



Arraignment is conducted twice on week days at eleven o'clock 

and three-thirty except only once on Mondays at two. Monday 

is the busiest day because the most arrests are made and the 

most releases are secured over the weekend. Exceptions to 

these normal procedures include the following: (1) traffic 

tickets require no arraignment, (2) for certain cases like 

drug offenses, where the substance has to be analyzed, the 

client may be out for as long as two weeks before the dis

trict attorney files charges and the defendant is required 

to appear for arraignment and (3) for certain types of 

offenses requiring investigations such as murder, rape or 

robbery the arraignment is deferred until the investigation 

is completed. Arraignment proceedings include a reading of 

the Miranda Rights by the judge and individual trips by 

each inmate to the judge's bench to have his charges read 

and to enter a plea. At this proceeding, defendants seldom 

have an attorney present to represent them. Those who 

choose to plead guilty with or without an attorney present 

are immediately sentenced by the judge. If they plead 

innocent, the judge sets bail according to a schedule based 

on the nature of the offense. 

Docket Call consists of a reading of the case number and a 

statement by an assistant district attorney as to whether 

or not the prosecution is ready to go to trial. Clients 

represented by an attorney will either be ready to go to 

trial, to ask for a continuance or to accept a plea bargain 

with the district attorney's office. Those not represented 

by counsel will automatically have their trial date set and 

will be given a sequential number for their trial. 




